

Harris, Daniel (2020) A policy analysis of flip classroom pedagogy in Scottish education literature and an investigation of the link between flip classroom and skills development. [MEd].

Copyright © 2020 The Author

Copyright and moral rights for this work are retained by the author(s)

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This work cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the author(s)

The content must not be shared, changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, institution and date must be given

http://endeavour.gla.ac.uk/492/

Deposited: 3 December 2020



# A policy analysis of flip classroom pedagogy in Scottish education literature and an investigation of the link between flip classroom and skills development

BY

Word Count: 16118

A dissertation submitted in part requirement for the degree of MEd Professional Practice

August 2020

### Acknowledgements:

I would like to acknowledge and thank everyone who has supported me throughout this dissertation and Master's degree, with particular thanks to Dr. Ria Dunkley for her invaluable guidance as dissertation supervisor.

I would also like to thank my family for their support and my mother for the time she took to proofread this dissertation.

### Abstract

The need for the traditional lecture education model to adapt to a more suitable and engaging approach, appropriate for twenty first century learners has been readily documented. However, education systems across the globe, typically, remain unchanged and fail to prepare learners with the skills required for life beyond school. This study focuses upon flip classroom, a student-led learning strategy, in which the pupil takes responsibility for the learning process and the skills that can be developed as a result of engaging in the pedagogy. Moreover, this research also analyses the prevalence of flip classroom and student-led learning language within Scottish education policy. Furthermore, the underlying pedagogy in literature produced by Skills Development Scotland (SDS), Education Scotland and the General Teaching Council for Scotland (GTCS) is assessed and further explored to identify the emphasis placed on skills development by these agencies. Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA) is used to analyse the linguistics within policy and literature from an interpretivist perspective. This research paradigm allows the available literature to be explored to 'make sense' of the language used in order to provide answers to the research objectives. The findings from this study indicate that the benefits of flip classroom pedagogy are ignored by Scottish education authorities, and a teacher-led approach to education is preferred. Furthermore, despite flip classroom pedagogy allowing learners to develop key skills, teachers are unsupported in the use of this pedagogy within the classroom. It is recommended that the Scottish education system recognises the benefits of flip classroom pedagogy in skills development and provides support to teachers who wish to engage learners using this strategy. This research further recommends that the Scottish Government conduct a review of education policy to ensure learners are prepared with the appropriate skills for life in twenty-first century Scotland, allowing learners to take responsibility and lead their own learning.

## Table of Contents

Ackr	owledgements:1
Abst	ract2
1.0 I	ntroduction5
1.	1 Research context5
1.	2 The Flip Classroom Approach5
1.	3 Research Rationale6
1.	4 Research Aim7
1.	5 Research Approach7
1.	6 Dissertation Structure
2.0 L	iterature Review9
2.	1 The Scottish Education Policy Context and the absence of student-led learning
2.	2 A background to student-led learning and the use of student-led learning within education 11
2.	3 Exploring the potential of flipped classroom pedagogy in the context of student-led learning 16
	4 Is flip classroom pedagogy effective in the development of transferrable skills within learners? 19
	2.4.1 Chapter Context: Exploring flip classroom pedagogy to effectively develop skills within learners
	2.4.2 Teaching models utilised in Scottish education and the link to skills development
	2.4.3 The need to change to a flip classroom approach to better support learners in skills
201	development
	Aethodology
	1 Introduction
	2 Study Context: Flip classroom pedagogy in secondary education
3.	3 Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA)
2	3.3.1 Limitations of Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA)
	4 Search Strategy 1: Student-led learning
	5 Search Strategy 2: Flipped Classroom
	6 Policy and Legislation Search Strategy
	7 Analysis and discussion
	8 Ethical considerations pertinent to social research and investigating literature
	9 Limitations
	Analysis and Discussion
4.	1 Flipped classroom and student-led learning literature within Scottish Education policy
	4.1.1 Policy Analysis

4.2 How does Education Scotland; the Scottish Government; Skills Development Scotland and the GTCS support the development of skills in learners, and how could flip classroom be used to better meet this objective?
4.2.1 Exploring the role of the teacher in skills development44
4.2.2 Analysing the position of the Scottish Government and the emphasis placed on skills development and flip classroom pedagogy45
4.2.3 Investigating the position of the General Teaching Council for Scotland with regards to skills development and flip classroom pedagogy46
4.2.4 Exploring the emphasis placed on skills development by Skills Development Scotland with a focus on flip classroom pedagogy48
4.2.5 Analysing Education Scotland literature with a focus on skills development and flip classroom pedagogy49
5.0 Conclusion
5.1 Key Research Findings51
5.2 Limitations of the study
5.3 Recommendations for future research, policy and practice53
5.4 Dissemination Strategies: The impact of this research54
References
Appendix 1: Plain Language Statement73

### **1.0 Introduction**

This dissertation seeks to assess the prevalence of flip classroom language within Scottish education discourse and investigate the link between skills development and flip classroom learning.

### 1.1 Research context

The Scottish Government has a duty to ensure that the education system in Scotland is robust, sustainable and durable, and meets the changing demands of learners within a changing world (Scottish Government, 2014; IFC, 2020). The policy and legislation surrounding Scottish education suggests that the education system is designed to be progressive, adaptable and accessible to all learners, regardless of the socio-economic factors which may affect a learner. Luna Scott (2015) records that learners should develop a range of skills, including critical thinking, communication and problem solving skills, in order to be prepared for life in the twenty-first century. The purpose of this study is therefore to explore flip classroom learning in the context of skills development, and identify if the use of such pedagogy would allow the entire Scottish education community to better develop learners' skills.

### 1.2 The Flip Classroom Approach

Flip classroom learning creates a shift from the typical teacher-led instructional model of learning, and involves the learner taking responsibility for their learning experience and learning outcomes (Barron & Darling-Hammond, 2008). Gilboy et al (2015) record that flip classroom pedagogy is rooted in the constructivist theory of learning, and allows the learner to apply the understanding of knowledge on a deeper level. This approach requires learners to take responsibility for developing the foundation of their understanding at home through watching videos or reading materials, and this understanding is then solidified in school through class-based tasks (Bergmann & Sams, 2012). This further fashions a shift in the role of the teacher who is there to support the learning by providing related tasks to cement the theoretical understanding gained through the student-led learning experience (Luna Scott,

2015). As a result of engaging in this pedagogy, learners develop a range of skills, including leadership, communication, problem solving and the ability to think critically whilst engaging in higher-order thinking (Huba & Freed, 2000; McLoughlin & Lee, 2008; Lai & Hwang, 2016; Klegeris, Bahniwal & Hurren, 2013).

### 1.3 Research Rationale

This study was originally designed to engage in field research in order to assess the skills which learners develop as a result of engaging in flip classroom pedagogy; to identify the recognition for flip classroom pedagogy within Scottish education policy and evaluate the emphasis placed on skills development by the authorities surrounding Scottish education. As a result of the Coronavirus pandemic, schools across Scotland were required to close in March 2020 for a number of months. This lead to a change in direction for this study as primary data was unable to be obtained. However, it was still possible to conduct a policy analysis to explore the extent to which flip classroom language in present in Scottish education policy and explore the connection between flip classroom and skills development. Academic articles, journals and grey literature were used to investigate this matter.

Scottish education policy readily documents the need for learners to develop a variety of skills throughout their education. However, academic research has not focused on the correlation between the pedagogy recorded within education discourse and the skills development of learners. Flip classroom pedagogy is currently used at the discretion of the teacher, and teachers are relatively unsupported in the use of this pedagogy (Swinney, 2018). Swinney (2018) records a preference for a teacher-led approach to education in Scotland and dismisses the benefits of student-led learning. Moreover, student-led or flip classroom pedagogy appears to be undocumented within Scottish education literature and it is therefore valuable to explore the rationale behind this.

### 1.4 Research Aim

The aim of this research is to explore the prevalence of flip classroom language within Scottish education literature. The following additional research questions have also been identified:

- What discourses of flip classroom or student-led learning are documented by Education Scotland; the Scottish Government and General Teaching Council for Scotland (GTCS) and how are these correlated?
- 2. How does Education Scotland; the Scottish Government; Skills Development Scotland and the GTCS support the development of skills in learners, and how could flip classroom be used to better meet this objective?

### 1.5 Research Approach

To answer the research questions, Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA) has been selected to explore the range of literature available from an interpretivist perspective. CDA allows literature to be analysed from a linguistic perspective in order to explore the semiotic dimensions of power, abuse or cultural change in society (Fairclough & Wodak, 1997). The interpretivist research paradigm allows the literature to be explored in a way that 'makes sense' of the language used in order to answer the research questions, rather than hypothesising (Yanow & Schwartz-Shea, 2015). Moreover, earlier research has not used CDA to explore the use of flip classroom or student-led language within Scottish education policy, and this study therefore aims to provide an interpretive insight into the use of such language within policy. Academic research, grey literature and policy documentation will be analysed using this approach in order to answer the research questions.

### **1.6 Dissertation Structure**

This dissertation is comprised of five chapters, including this introductory chapter. The second chapter provides an overview of the literature available regarding student-led learning and explores the benefit of flip classroom pedagogy. Moreover, the literature review

also explores the effectiveness of flip classroom in the development of transferrable skills within learners and presents a policy analysis of the prevalence of flip classroom terminology in Scottish education literature. Chapter three presents the methodological approaches and search strategies used within this study, and explores the benefits and limitations of using CDA to investigate the literature. Chapter four provides an in-depth analysis and discussion of the research findings. The fifth and final chapter provides an overview of the research findings; discusses the limitations of this study; identifies recommendations for future research and examines the impact that this research can have on the Scottish education system and beyond.

### 2.0 Literature Review

### 2.1 The Scottish Education Policy Context and the absence of student-led learning

The Scottish Government have a statutory duty to ensure adequate and sufficient provision of school education throughout the country (Education (Scotland) Act, 1980). A large number of policy, legislation and academic literature surrounds the Scottish Education system. This literature review seeks to explore the extent to which Scottish Education legislation and policy supports flip learning pedagogy within the classroom and the extent to which flip classroom pedagogy is recognised in the development of transferable skills within learners. Moreover, it will also seek to assess the extent to which the array of legislation, policy and literature surrounding the topic of student-led learning and, if possible, flip classroom pedagogy, connect and form a relationship with one another. Finally, this literature review will also identify the role of the teacher in preparing learners with the necessary skills required for learning, life and work and the extent to which teachers are supported in this responsibility. It is important to explore the role of the teacher documented within Scottish education discourse to establish the use of a student-led or teacher-led approach to learning.

The United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC) (UN General Assembly, 1989) asserts that each child has the right to an education. This is a legally binding agreement across 194 countries protecting the civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights of every child, regardless of race, gender or ability (Save the Children, 2019). LeBlanc (1995) has commended the success of the UNCRC to the belief that children are the most vulnerable members of society and, therefore, member states were quick to adopt the treaty at its inception (Todres, 1998). Todres (1998) further highlights the reason behind the success of the Convention, namely that countries who had not signed up would be viewed as neglectful to children. This ideology, however, is contested by LeBlanc (1995) who argues that global leaders and governments possess an inherent belief that children should be protected from such abuse. Nonetheless, this agreement pinpoints not only a child's right to an education, but the importance of receiving an education.

The UNCRC (UN General Assembly, 1989) is limited in its provision of an education to each child. More specifically, the education service in which each of these countries provide is at the curricular discretion of the country and thus lacks consensus and consistency. In Scotland, education is a devolved power from the Westminster Government and, as such, the Scottish Government are responsible for ensuring a robust, sustainable and durable education service which meets the needs of each child.

Getting it Right for Every Child (GIRFEC) (Scottish Government, 2014) stipulates that it is the "Responsibility of All' adults to ensure the social and emotional wellbeing of a child. Furthermore, the General Teaching Council for Scotland (GTCS, 2012a) identifies that teachers have a duty to adapt their teaching practice to meet the demands of learners in their class; thus allowing the education system to ensure that the needs of all learners are met and that teachers really do *'get it right for every child'*.

Attainment has been defined as the measurable progress a child makes as they develop through school education and obtain the skills, knowledge and attributes which are required in order to be successful in learning, life and work (Scottish Government, 2015). According to the Scottish Attainment Challenge (Scottish Government, 2015), the term *'attainment gap'* refers to a gap in the levels of attainment between children from the wealthiest and poorest backgrounds. The Scottish Index of Multiple Deprivation (SIMD) identifies small concentrated areas across the country which experience multiple deprivation (Scottish Executive, 2006). An area could be deprived in terms of income; employment; health; education; skills and training; geographic access to services; housing; and crime. Statistically, areas of multiple deprivation are likely to have a larger attainment gap compared to areas which possess lower levels of deprivation (Scottish Executive, 2006).

The GTCS (2012a) documents the requirement for teaching practitioners to employ a range of pedagogical strategies to ensure the engagement of all learners. Specifically, GTCS (2012a) highlights that teachers should be able to use, design and adapt materials for teaching and

learning which motivate, support and challenge all learners. Research from Black and Wiliam (2010) document the importance of teachers' utilising interactive teaching strategies to support learners' needs. Furthermore, earlier research from Black and Wiliam (1998) notes the importance of finding a 'whole-class approach' to learning, which theoretically would leave no pupil left behind. On the other hand, Gibson et al (2000) notes that the learning requirements of each learner vary and therefore, in practice, this ideology presents a challenge in its implementation. Teachers are therefore required to vary their practice from pupil to pupil to ensure that the demands of every child are met.

Scottish teaching standards, along with Scottish Government legislation, demonstrate a duty for teachers to adapt their professional practice in order to meet the learning requirements of all learners (GTCS, 2012a; Scottish Government, 2014). However, neither Scottish legislation nor GTCS Standards document the requirement for teachers to prepare learners to engage in student-led learning. This highlights a gap in literature which fails to document the responsibility of teachers to prepare learners with the necessary skills to lead their own learning. Learners who are capable of leading their own learning have a deeper cognitive understanding of a given subject and possess a range of skills which support life-long learning and equip them for the world of work (Day, 2002; Newble & Cannon, 1995; Torenbeek et al, 2009).

# 2.2 A background to student-led learning and the use of student-led learning within education

The benefits of incorporating student-led learning into the classroom are extensive and have been recorded by many academic writers. A quote from Levett-Jones (2005, p.2), referencing an earlier text from Rogers (1983), highlights the need for learners to develop the ability to learn:

"The only man who is educated is the man who has learned how to learn... and the ability to learn on one's own has become a prerequisite for living in a dynamic world of rapid change."

Indeed, the world is rapidly changing, as is the education system and the curriculum within education itself. It is therefore imperative that educators are aware and informed of advancing pedagogical theories and practices and are willing to apply these within education. Rogers (1983) distinguishes the goal of education is the facilitation of change and learning, recognising the need for teachers to adapt their pedagogy and teaching practice to meet the changing demands of education. Moreover, teachers are facilitators of change and learning, and are responsible for this within the classroom.

At the turn of the century, student-led learning formed the basis in a shift in the way that pupils learn, placing the onus to learn upon the pupil (Nicol & Macfarlane-Dick, 2006). Student-led learning provides the learner with a sense of ownership for their own learning and their learning experience, yet this learning could be directed by the educator through problem-solving or guided discovery (Elen et al, 2007). Learners therefore have a duty to be leaders of their own learning, rather than passive recipients of knowledge as directed by the teacher (Maher, 2004). In turn, this required pupils to develop a sense of self-regulation, with the added responsibility for planning, setting targets, organising, monitoring and evaluating their own learning (Nicol & Macfarlane-Dick, 2006).

According to Marvell et al (2013), student-led learning is an advanced form of active learning, with learners' holding direct responsibility for their own learning. Hoogenes et al (2015) goes further, advocating that the student-led learning paradigm creates an interactive process which allows learners to define learning goals, develop strategies to achieve these goals and learn key technical skills. The enthusiasm for student-led learning has grown along with the accelerating pace of social and technological change (McDiarmid, 1998). This emphasises the vitality for educational authorities and establishments, as well as the educators themselves, to be progressive and adaptive in their approach to learning and teaching, not only to the

credit and success of the teacher as the educator but to ensure the success of the learner in their education and key life skills. The importance, therefore, of the professional development and adaptability of teachers to adopt new teaching strategies such as studentled learning, alongside the support of local authorities and educational establishments, should not be underestimated.

Maher (2004) and Watson et al (2006) document that high-quality student-led learning, as a result of effective implementation of student-led learning processes on behalf of the educator, allows for the development of essential skills. Student-led learning allows the learner to develop organisation, problem-solving and leadership skills; all of which are indispensable attributes to a learner in their educational career and beyond (Maher, 2004; Watson et al, 2006). Furthermore, GTCS (2012a) highlights the requirement for teachers to develop these skills in learners through education. Teachers are required to:

"Plan appropriately, in different contexts and over differing timescales, for effective teaching and learning in order to meet the needs of all learners, including learning in literacy, numeracy, health and wellbeing and skills for learning, life and work." (GTCS, 2012a, p.13).

Teachers are required to produce differentiated material and adapt their teaching techniques in order to meet the needs of all learners. This therefore resonates with GIRFEC (Scottish Government, 2014).

Kim & Davies (2014) identifies that a student-led learning approach has a strong correlation with Bloom's Taxonomy (1956), which allows learners to facilitate the use of higher-order thinking skills (comprehension, application, analysis, synthesis and evaluation of knowledge). This allows learners who engage in student-led learning to solidify their knowledge and understanding of a given topic, rather than develop the ability to recall or memorise pieces of information. This approach allows learners to build a stronger comprehension of a topic, whereas a teacher-led approach to learning may result in superficial learning outcomes with

a lack of depth to the learning (Kim & Davies, 2014). Furthermore, learners who engage in student-led learning develop a deeper cognitive understanding and gain a richer learning experience as a result of their participation in the learning process (Newble & Cannon, 1995; Torenbeek et al, 2009). Knowles (1975) identifies that learners who engage in this approach develop a greater sense of purpose to their learning and a tendency to retain and make better use of what they have learned. This is reinforced by Trigwell et al (1999) and Prince (2004) who argue that teacher-led learning fashions pupils who lack critical-thinking and problem solving skills.

Notwithstanding the benefits of a student-led approach to learning, academics are quick to suggest the flaws in the pedagogy. Iwasiw (1987) identifies a certain degree of resentment towards student-led learning owing to the lack of preparation from the teacher and / or student to allow for successful implementation. Indeed, student-led learning requires a high degree of organisation and communication from the educator with regards to the expectations from the learning. The educator is there to simply guide the learning experience, whereas the student is required to take ownership and accountability for leading their own learning, using problem-solving skills to manoeuvre their own way to a successful learning the diversity of additional support needs, it may not be possible for some learners to take ownership and drive their own learning experience.

A key principle to the success of flip classroom pedagogy lies in the effective implementation of the strategy. In order for flip classroom to be effectively implemented within the classroom environment, teachers must first share the objective of teaching using this strategy (Carpenter & Pease, 2012). For example, if a teacher were to use flip classroom to develop pupil's communication skills, pupils' utilising this pedagogy should be aware that it is their communication skills that are being developed. Moreover, teachers should exercise professional judgement in implementing this strategy to ensure that it is suitable for the learners in their care (Florian & Black-Hawkins, 2011). For example, a teacher-led approach to learning may be more effective if the pupils in the class are of low ability or possess

additional support needs (ASN). The success of flip classroom relies upon the skill of the teacher to effectively implement the pedagogy, and for the pedagogy to be used with the appropriate audience. Pupils who experience ASN may be more suited to a teacher-led approach to learning in which the teacher takes responsibility for and guides the learning process. As the educator, the teacher is responsible for being attentive and mindful to the ability of all learners within the class, and must adapt their practice to meet this demand (GTCS, 2012a). Pedagogical interventions should be utilised to meet the needs of learners, and as such, it may not be suitable or appropriate to use this strategy with pupils who may struggle with the process.

Lafee (2013) documents that this teaching approach increases the workload of teachers, instead of relieving it. In flip classroom pedagogy, teachers must create and prepare instructional videos or tasks which learners should complete prior to the lesson, and teachers must further prepare for the lesson itself (Ozdamli & Asiksoy, 2016). As a result, teachers may have to conduct further assessments to confirm that learners have successfully developed the knowledge that was intended (Lafee, 2013). Therefore, it is possible that teacher workload could be increased as a result of using this pedagogy.

Pedagogical theories do not provide a 'one shoe fits all' teaching approach which is suitable to all learners. As such, it is essential to note that a student-led learning approach is not universally applicable to all learners and all situations. hooks (2003) acknowledges that conformity within the classroom is dangerous, recognising the inflexibility of assessment within the education system which can lead to a belief within learners that to be successful in education is to be successful within such assessments. This highlights that teachers must adapt their instruction to meet the requirement of the pupils within the classroom.

Focusing upon the student-led learning approach within the medical sector, Turunen (1997) notes that nursing students appeared to favour a teacher-led approach to learning. Supporting this theory, research from Nolan & Nolan (1997) identified that learners in the

earlier stages of education preferred a teacher-led model which provides a direct, structured learning experience of highly organised activities with pre-defined targets and expectations. There is, therefore, an argument for the use of student-led learning at a more senior stage of education.

Knowles (1975) asserts that for the student-led approach to learning to be successful, both teachers and students ought to be familiar with the theoretical concept of student-led learning prior to its implementation. In addition, both parties must first possess the skills required for the successful implementation of student-led learning (Knowles, 1975). Students require a cognitive understanding of the student-led learning model in order to be able to apply it or be expected to engage with it (Levett-Jones, 2005). Without this understanding, learners may experience such an overwhelming sense of frustration and anxiety that learning may not actually take place (Levett-Jones, 2005).

Finally, the skill of the teacher in implementing student-led learning may also impact the success of this approach within the classroom. Indeed, this teaching approach creates a shift in the teaching dynamic, and in turn, may create a change in student perceptions and attitudes towards their education (Marvell et al, 2013). Teacher expectations, along with a basic theoretical understanding for student-led learning, should be thoroughly communicated to learners in order to cement this expectation within learners. Poor communication or a lack of skill from the teacher may result in an inability to effectively implement this approach.

## 2.3 Exploring the potential of flipped classroom pedagogy in the context of studentled learning

One innovative pedagogical method that focuses on a student-led approach to learning is flipped classroom. Flipped classroom holds its roots in the constructivist theory of learning in which an individual possesses information which can be constructed or reconstructed to make sense of new information; rather than the deficit model of education in which knowledge may not necessarily correlate to a sense of understanding (Gilboy et al, 2015).

In the flipped classroom approach to learning and teaching, tasks which are traditionally completed in the classroom and as homework are switched or flipped (Gilboy et al, 2015). Instead of the traditional teacher-led instructional approach to teaching, learners read material or watch videos at home to form the basis of their knowledge. This knowledge is then solidified in class through tasks which allow the learner to cement their understanding (Bergmann & Sams, 2012). Anderson & Krathwohl (2000) document that the flip classroom approach to learning allows the learner to engage in higher levels of Bloom's (1956) Taxonomy such as application, analysis and synthesis. Therefore, as a result, the learner develops a greater sense of understanding (Gilboy et al, 2015). Figure 1 demonstrates how the Bloom's (1956) Taxonomy process is also 'flipped' during the flip classroom process.





### Michigan State University, 2019.

Missildine et al (2013) document a positive relationship between the use of flipped classroom and an increase in learner achievement and student satisfaction. Research from Flumerfelt & Green (2013) identifies impressive academic achievement and behavioural improvement as a result of utilising a flipped classroom model that could increase and promote interaction and positive relationships between teachers' and students'. This is corroborated by Wilson (2013) who identifies an increase in learner engagement and performance as a result of engaging in flip classroom pedagogy. It is important to note that an increase in achievement does not necessarily correlate to an increase in attainment. Attainment refers to the measurable benchmarks which a child achieves as they progress through school education and develop the knowledge, skills and attributes necessary for life and work (Scottish Government, 2015) whereas achievement refers to the progress made towards achieving the skills or benchmarks (Zimmerman & Schunk, 2001). Moreover, learners who engage in flip classroom pedagogy have shown to develop critical thinking skills (Kong, 2015). Kong (2015) describes critical thinking skills as the ability to think reflectively, solve problems and use decision making conditions to decide what information is reliable.

Akçayır & Akçayır (2018) offers a possible explanation for the increase in popularity for flip classroom pedagogy, namely due to the increase in availability of internet technologies. The rise in internet technology in the 21<sup>st</sup> century has opened new doors in the education field and allows educators to communicate with learners in innovative ways (Johnson, Adams, & Cummins, 2012). Akçayır & Akçayır (2018) further document the requirement of a reliable internet connection. Although the increase in internet technology and internet availability has contributed to the rise in the use of flip classroom; flip classroom requires the learner to have access to suitable technology and a reliable internet connection in order for this approach to be fruitful (Akçayır & Akçayır, 2018). Therefore, this approach to learning and teaching may not be suitable for all and is dependent on learner having the available resources in order to complete the learning. In order for this pedagogy to be successful, it would require all learners to have access to the internet and suitable technology, and possess the ability to use these to support their independent learning. Arguably, this is perhaps the most significant drawback to this approach as a lack of resources or ability on the part of the learner may prevent this approach being used in the classroom.

In order for flip classroom pedagogy to be successful, it is heavily reliant on learner motivation and engagement with the process (Shi-Chun et al, 2014). Knowles (1998) asserts that learners must be familiar and comfortable with student-led learning prior to it being rolled out and this is supported by research from Levett-Jones (2005) who documents that a lack of

familiarisation in the process would lead to disengagement and discontentment amongst learners. Within a learning environment, there may be some learners who lack the selfregulation skills which are required to engage in flip classroom, and therefore the teacher must endeavour to engage such learners in the learning process. Researchers have found that it is possible to fashion self-regulated learners, but the learner first must possess an intrinsic willingness to improve (Harris, 1990; Graham et al, 1992; Zimmerman, 2002; Lewis & Vialleton, 2011). GTCS (2012b) further documents the responsibility of teachers to motivate and engage learners using a wide variety of innovative resources and teaching approaches whilst promoting independent learning.

2.4 Is flip classroom pedagogy effective in the development of transferrable skills within learners?

2.4.1 Chapter Context: Exploring flip classroom pedagogy to effectively develop skills within learners

This chapter seeks to explore the effectiveness of flip classroom pedagogy in the development of transferrable skills within learners. Specifically, this chapter seeks to identify the skills that learners develop when taught using the traditional transmission model in comparison to a student-led approach, in order to investigate if flip classroom pedagogy is more effective in providing learners with the opportunity to develop key transferrable skills. In order to gather findings, an extended literature review has been undertaken.

### 2.4.2 Teaching models utilised in Scottish education and the link to skills development

The requirement for the archaic transmission model of education currently used across Scotland to transition to a more innovative and effective teaching strategy suitable for twenty-first century learning has been documented by a number of researchers (Luna Scott, 2015; Marvel et al, 2013; Hoogenes et al, 2015; Smith, 2017; OECD, 2009; Barr & Tagg, 1995). Yet, whilst the need to adopt a more suitable pedagogical approach has been widely recognised, education systems continue to use the longstanding, traditional transmission model which has proved ineffective in teaching pupils the key skills and competencies required for modern learning (Luna Scott, 2015; Saavedra & Opfer, 2012). Luna Scott (2015) notes a global agreement that learners need to be innovative as well as possess critical thinking, communication and problem solving skills in order to be prepared for life in the twenty-first century. Despite this acknowledgement, the traditional lecture model remains the most dominant and consistently used pedagogical approach across the globe, often leading learners to a sense of indifference or boredom in their learning (Saavedra & Opfer, 2012). A more appropriate learning environment would allow learners to take responsibility for their learning, develop contextualisation and solve complex problems with the knowledge and experience they have gained.

Traditional approaches to learning and teaching, such as the transmission model, emphasise the memorisation of knowledge and does not encourage learners to apply higher order critical thinking skills (Luna Scott, 2015). This model allows a teacher to transmit knowledge through verbal cues which are received by the learner (Kaur, 2011). In this environment, learners gain little depth to their knowledge and lack the ability to utilise and connect what has been learnt in a wider context. Barron & Darling-Hammond (2008) note the requirement for teachers to engage pupils in the learning process and provide learners with opportunities to work independently and collaboratively with others to construct knowledge, which is not available in the transmission teaching approach. Teachers have a duty to engage all learners in the curriculum, and this presents a challenge in terms of adapting teaching practice to meet the needs of all learners. Pupils learn using a variety of methods and it is the responsibility of the teacher to identify the most effective and suitable method(s) of teaching for the pupils within the class (Luna Scott, 2015; GTCS, 2012a).

## 2.4.3 The need to change to a flip classroom approach to better support learners in skills development

Leadbeater (2008) argues that teaching strategies should be reviewed to allow learners to be active in their learning, rather than mere spectators. McLoughlin & Lee (2008) offer a framework for active learning comprising of three principles: personalisation, participation and productivity. This framework provides learners with the creativity to take responsibility

and personalise their own learning experience, offering real life contextualisation to learning and further providing leadership, collaboration and problem solving skills development opportunities. Utilising an active learning teaching strategy allows learners to adapt the new knowledge that they have learned and integrate it with their existing conceptual framework. Therefore, this allows learners to establish new cognitive behaviours and develop a deeper understanding of the topic through employing higher order thinking skills (Lai & Hwang, 2016).

Pupils should be provided with the opportunities to apply what has been learned and practice the skills they have developed in different contexts and situations. This allows the teacher to assess the skills and knowledge the learner has been acquired before continuing to teach the curriculum, apply new learning or review what has been learnt to ensure understanding (Luna Scott, 2015). However, this process represents a significant shift in pedagogy. The transmission model, typically, uses formative assessment to evaluate the memorisation of knowledge, whereas the flip classroom approach allows teachers to assess a learner's ability to apply what has been learnt to different contexts and provides learners with the opportunity to develop a range of skills and competencies, rather than memorisation techniques. However, teachers may find this approach challenging as learners may grasp an understanding of the topic and development of skills or competencies at different rates. It is therefore imperative that, in adopting a flip classroom based model, teachers adapt tasks and provide flexible learning experiences in order to ensure that each learner is able to continue along their learning journey. This is also an expectation of teachers in Scotland and documented by the GTCS (2012a). It is vitally important that teachers recognise their duty to instil key transferrable skills within all learners and action this duty, at their discretion, within the classroom (GTCS, 2012a).

Roehl et al (2013) advocates that switching from a lecture based learning environment to a flip classroom teaching approach provides greater opportunities for teacher to pupil mentoring, peer-to-peer collaboration and cross-disciplinary engagement. Prensky (2001) notes that twenty-first century learners have matured in the way they think and process

knowledge in a way which is fundamentally different to their ancestors. Learners now have greater access to technology and the internet, and appropriate technology should be integrated into the learning process to ensure pupil participation and engagement. Flip classroom pedagogy facilitates the use of technology with lessons.

The benefits of using flip classroom pedagogy to support skills development has been widely documented across academic circles. Klegeris, Bahniwal & Hurren (2013) record that learners display an increase in problem solving abilities as a result of student-led, active learning. Huba & Freed (2000) document an increase in communication and social skills from learners, identifying that in using this pedagogy, learners were more inclined to engage in conversation with each other and the teacher. This allows learners to strengthen their understanding of a topic through conversing with the teacher and peers (Lax, Morris & Kolber, 2017). Whilst, arguably, learners could participate in dialogue with the teacher in the transmission model, Huba & Freed (2000) and Hamdan et al (2013) note an increase in learner engagement and dialogue as a result of using a flip classroom approach. Therefore, through utilising this approach, it not only increases learner engagement, but strengthens communication and social skills within learners.

Norcini et al (2011) and Bishop & Verleger (2013) record that for flip classroom to be successful in instilling key skills, learners must be aware of the skill(s) which are being developed in the learning process. Moreover, if the goal of teaching using flip classroom pedagogy is for learners to develop a specific skill(s), the final examination should be adjusted to assess the extent to which the skill has been established (Norcini et al, 2011). Indeed, pupils should be aware of the skills they are developing through using this pedagogy, and a lack of awareness in this regard may be detrimental to the pupil's learning (Norcini et al, 2011). In addition, creating clear learning expectations has been shown to increase student engagement and fashion learners who are able to reflect upon their learning experience in order to identify whether they have met their learning objectives (Zepke & Leach, 2010). This is supported by Cavilla (2017) who notes that a learner's ability to reflect and evaluate their learning experience can result in higher engagement and an increased ability to meet their

learning objectives. Moreover, this illustrates that, when used effectively, flip classroom increases learner engagement and can assist in the development of leadership, reflection and evaluation skills and inspire learners to take responsibility for their learning experience. The success of this teaching strategy relies on both the teacher and learner having a firm understanding of the pedagogy and effective and successful implementation of the strategy by the teacher.

### 3.0 Methodology

### **3.1 Introduction**

The methodological approach to this investigation will use a Critical Discourse Analysis strategy. According to Roger et al (2005) Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA) seeks to describe, interpret and explain the construction and reconstruction of societal norms through the use of language. Van Dijk (1995) goes further, arguing that CDA has become a well-used academic approach to investigate the linguistic features of literature, and is traditionally used from an oppositional investigative perspective. This methodological approach involves working in a transdisciplinary way through dialogue with other disciplines, agencies or theories which are addressing modern developments of social change (Fairclough, 2013). Furthermore, Fairclough (2013) stresses that the foremost objective of CDA is to provide detailed, accurate accounts of the changes in social trends and the way in which this amounts to changes in discourse and a reconstruction of social life in courses of change. This chapter documents why CDA was chosen to explore the effectiveness of flip classroom pedagogy in the development of transferable skills within learners and further explores the national discourse on the implementation of flip classroom and the role and responsibility of educators.

This research will seek to analyse grey literature and policy documentation. Grey literature refers to government reports, policy statements or unpublished studies (Van Cauwenberghe et al, 2010). It is important to explore grey literature relevant to flip classroom and student-led learning in Scotland in order to include all available evidence and identify findings from such research (McAuley et al, 2000). Moreover, conducting an exploration of grey literature investigates a wider range of discourse and therefore limits researcher bias. In addition, consulting a wider range of literature should provide greater depth and validity to the study.

Finally, for the purposes of this research, it is necessary to conduct a systematic analysis of the available discourse in order to produce an extended literature review which seeks to answer the research objectives. Systematic reviews will allow for the large quantity of

available literature to be refined to a relevant and more manageable quantity (Hopewell et al, 2005). This will be utilised in conjunction with the CDA approach and seek to analyse the language used within literature. Specifically, the study of linguistics allows for the frequency of words and language patterns to be analysed in order to identify how language has evolved over time and how it varies between different organisations or situations (De Saussure, 2011).

### 3.2 Study Context: Flip classroom pedagogy in secondary education

I have successfully used flip classroom pedagogy with senior phase pupils and wish to identify the effectiveness of this pedagogy in developing transferrable skills for secondary education learners. This is, therefore, the foundation of this research.

The Coronavirus pandemic triggered the closure of all education establishments across Scotland in March 2020 and, as such, it was necessary to change the context of this study to a desk based approach. I had, however, initially intended to conduct a field based research with an S3 Business Management class consisting of 18 pupils, evaluating the effectiveness of flip learning pedagogy in the development of transferrable skills. Ethical approval for this study had been obtained from the University of Glasgow and the school management team, and a copy of the Plain Language Statement issued to parents and pupils can be found in Appendix 1. The participants belonged to a large, non-denominational secondary school based in central Scotland. The timeframe for gathering the research evidence was 1 week. Initially, as homework, pupils would be asked to read and take notes from a Microsoft PowerPoint presentation and this would form the foundation of their understanding. Once this had been completed, pupils would have arrived at class with this foundation knowledge and be prepared to engage in tasks which would strengthen their understanding of the topic. Thus, all learners would have engaged in the flip classroom process and, over the course of the week, developed a responsibility for their own learning and developed leadership, communication and organisational skills. Moreover, I intended to profile all participants against SIMD, Free Meal Entitlement (FME) and socio-economic status in order to identify learners who may struggle with this pedagogy due to their background. This would allow for

clear, accurate evidence to be presented and may have identified a discrepancy in the effectiveness of flip classroom pedagogy in developing transferrable skills in some learners due to their background.

Although it was necessary to change the nature of the study to a desk based approach, it was still important to explore the aim and objectives of this study to evaluate the effectiveness of this pedagogy in instilling transferrable skills within learners. CDA was identified as the most suitable method in order to explore the range of literature available in order to answer the research objectives. Fairclough (2001) records a three-stage model for using CDA; namely "description, interpretation and explanation". It is therefore imperative to begin with open ended research questions in order to develop a thorough and critical exploration of discourse (Carter & Little, 2007). Furthermore, Carter & Little (2007) document the requirement to conduct a comprehensive exploration of literature in this approach to research; instead of identifying predictions or hypotheses which may guide the research.

### 3.3 Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA)

The literature review (discussed earlier) provides a comprehensive theoretical background to legislation, student-led learning and flip classroom pedagogy within a Scottish education context. Okoli & Schabram (2010) report that literature reviews should provide the reader with a theoretical grounding for subsequent research and offer an understanding as to the breadth of research on the given topic. Moreover, a systematic literature review should be explicit and comprehensive in the inclusion of all relevant discourse and reproducible by others who would follow a similar approach when reviewing literature (Fink, 2005). The systematic literature review provided supports the CDA approach in exploring literature relevant to the research aims and objectives. CDA seeks to explore the relationship between language and society in order to make sense of social events. Therefore, CDA is an appropriate means to seek to make sense of the ways in which people find meaning within an education context (Rogers et al, 2005).

CDA has been described as a problem-orientated interdisciplinary research movement which seeks to explore the semiotic dimensions of power, abuse or cultural change in society (Fairclough & Wodak, 1997). 'Discourse' refers to the array of literature which is available and must be sifted through in order to distinguish different representations of social life. Discourse suggests a dialectical relationship between a particular discursive event and the institutions or social structures which frame it. Furthermore, Fairclough & Wodak (1997) explore the meaning of a dialectical relationship; namely, a discursive event is shaped by institutions or social structures, but further, a situation, institution or social structure may also shape a discursive event.

Henderson (2005) stresses the social influence that discourse may have on societal norms, and notes the impact it can have on semiotic dimension of power. Exploring the ideological effects of discourse practices on society, Van Dijk (2001) documents that discourse can create unequal power relations; for example, the way in which it portrays the relationship between men and women or different social classes. Therefore, discourse could, theoretically, be used to present a false assumption of any aspect of social life as common sense. A significant level of care has been taken within this study to gain a thorough understanding of the literature analysed and thus present accurate and relevant findings.

The term 'critical', although appearing as somewhat self-evident, may have contrasting interpretations depending upon the cultural context. The term 'critical', when used in CDA, is derived from Marxist theory and uses critique as a tool for both exploring social phenomena and changing them (Blommaert & Bulcaen, 2000). A critical approach to research may, typically, imply a particular view of methodology. However, CDA does not start with a grounded theoretical framework, rather the process of CDA begins with a research topic; for example, politics, workplace literacy, consumer cultures and so forth (Fairclough, 2013). The critical process allows a topic or research questions to be refined or developed through an understanding of informed theory.

CDA also provides the researcher with different methods of analysis which can be used depending upon the topic and nature of research. A diversity of approaches is promoted in CDA research and researchers are encouraged to draw upon different linguistic analytical practises and theories, and importantly, conduct a close and / or multi-modal analysis of discourse (Fairclough, 2013). Fairclough (2013) recognises the importance of developing a connection with theory and literature which provides the analysis with significance and meaning. The issue of coherent literature is raised by Rogers (2011) who highlights the necessity for there to be a clear link between social theory, the area of research and the language used in order to conduct a succinct analysis.

Fairclough (1995) proposes a three stage model for using a CDA approach in research, namely; text, discursive practice and social practice. This correlates with the three stages of discourse analysis: describe; interpret; and explain. Fairclough (1995) further recognises that every communicative event comprises of these three dimensions. The three steps identified in Fairclough's model are intertwined and closely related, and it is therefore not possible to focus on one dimension in isolation, without considering the others.

The first section of Fairclough's (2013) model recognises the requirement to concentrate on linguistic features of text including vocabulary, grammar and language structure. More specifically, it is the transitivity, wording and thematic choice of language that should be methodically analysed (Fairclough, 2013). Henderson (2005) document that language is ingrained in society and is underpinned by linguistic practices. The descriptive section of Fairclough's framework is concerned with the properties of language and linguistic features, and focusing upon text as the object. Moreover, Clark et al (1990) highlight that linguistic practices are formed by, and form, social relationships and relationships of power. Therefore, it is important to analyse the application of language within discourse and examine the power or influence this can have within society.

The second stage of Fairclough's (2013) model for CDA is discursive practice which focuses upon the interpretation of text. This dimension of the model explores the relationship of discourse, its construction and distribution and how this is interpreted. The interpretation stage emphasises that, as well as analysing linguistic features and language structure, focus should also be given to intertextuality and linking literature to its context. Intertextuality refers to the relationship between text, discourse or setting (Worton & Still, 1991). Discursive practice further refers to the way in which literature is produced and interpreted and its connection or relationship to other literature (Fairclough, 1995).

The final dimension of Fairclough (2013) model for CDA is social practice which seeks to provide an explanation between interaction and social context. In this stage, factors such as power or ideology are considered in order to provide a full explanation of the interaction between socio-cultural context and the construction, consumption and reconstruction of text (Fairclough & Wodak, 1997). Therefore, it is important to explore the cultural and social context of text which forms the social practice.

### 3.3.1 Limitations of Critical Discourse Analysis (CDA)

It is important to consider the limitations of any research methodology. Fairclough (2013) documents that the framework for CDA should be considered a 'guide not a blueprint' and that the model is not prescriptive. Fairclough (2001) highlights that the theory of CDA should be considered implicit rather than explicit. Therefore, this provides scope within this methodological approach to open the discourse to interpretation.

A further limitation of this approach to research lies in its subjective nature and may open the researcher to bias (Fairclough, 2001). It is therefore important to realise the subjective nature of this research, and thus the subjective interpretation of any findings. In addition, it should be noted that if this research were to be repeated by another researcher investigating the same literature and using the same process, it may be possible to draw different findings. However, it is possible to limit researcher bias if explicit processes are adopted (Bryman,

Becker & Sempik, 2008). Therefore, the following section of this report documents the search strategies that have been utilised to select articles for inclusion within this study.

### 3.4 Search Strategy 1: Student-led learning

In order to undertake this research, several search strategies have been used. Many academics have researched the use of student-led learning and highlighted both the positive and negative outcomes of using this pedagogical approach within the classroom. The extent of this research was first identified during an initial database search using Google Scholar (Figure 2). This search was then refined using different terminology to gather more relevant results (Figure 3). However, research highlighting the effectiveness of student-led learning in secondary education in Scotland was limited. Although this search strategy produced a large volume of results, it should be noted that the search did not necessarily produce results which were relevant to the study. Therefore, the value of this search was perhaps limited. The results referred to student-led learning across the education sector and the majority of results identified the use of this pedagogy within the medical field. In addition, although the geographical location of Scotland was specified in the search strategy, a lack of research relating to Scotland was produced. Finally, although this search strategy discovered an array of academic research, it may have omitted some research which would have been relevant to this study. Notwithstanding the lack of specific insights pertaining to secondary education, the literature identified provides useful insights for understanding the student-led learning approach on a more general level.

Number of results	Database Search
38,200	Evaluation of student-led learning
27,100	Student-led learning in secondary education
4,810	Student-led learning in secondary education in Scotland

### Figure 2: Database Results (Google Scholar)

4,500	An evaluation of student-led learning in secondary education in
	Scotland

### Figure 3: Search Strategy

Search Concept 1	Search Concept 2	Search Concept 3	Search Concept 4
Student-led learning	Secondary	Education	Scotland
Student-led	High school		
	Secondary school		

Once the preliminary searches had been completed, 'citation chaining' was then used to detect other relevant studies which were not identified during the initial searches. Citation chaining has been described as the process of exploring other academic literature which is pertinent to the study (Cribbon, 2011). Cribbon (2011, p.2149) states that:

"Starting from just one or two known relevant items, a naïve researcher can cycle backwards and forwards through the citation graph to generate a rich overview of key works, authors and journals relating to their topic."

This allowed additional research to be identified which may not have been found using the initial search strategies. Furthermore, citation chaining proved useful in identifying a broader range of narratives which could be considered relevant to the context of the study.

### 3.5 Search Strategy 2: Flipped Classroom

The tables below evidence a wider variety of academic literature available on the subject of flip classroom as opposed to the umbrella term 'student-led learning' as documented in Figure 2. Furthermore, citation chaining was again employed to identify other material which may not have been included in this search strategy but relevant to the study (Cribbon, 2011), therefore allowing these results to be included within this research.

### Figure 4: Database Results (Google Scholar)

Number of results	Database Search			
16,800	Evaluation of flip classroom + transferrable skills			
16,700	Flip classroom learning in secondary education + transferrable skills			
2,300	Flip classroom learning in secondary education in Scotland + transferrable skills			
17,000	Evaluation of flip classroom learning in secondary education in Scotland + skills development			

### Figure 5: Search Strategy

| Search Concept |
|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| 1              | 2              | 3              | 4              | 5              |
| Flip classroom | Secondary      | Education      | Scotland       | Skills         |
| learning       |                |                |                |                |
| Flip classroom | High school    |                |                | Transferrable  |
|                |                |                |                | skills         |
|                | Secondary      |                |                | Skill          |
|                | school         |                |                | development    |

### 3.6 Policy and Legislation Search Strategy

It is necessary to conduct a review of Scottish education legislation produced by the Scottish Government. Furthermore, policy from Education Scotland, the GTCS and Skills Development Scotland (SDS) will also be consulted in order to identify the duty of the teacher in the development of skills within pupils and equipping pupils with the necessary skills required for success in learning, life and work. Moreover, it is also necessary to investigate the extent to which the legislation and policy produced by different bodies surrounding Scottish education

relate and are connected. In order to collate this information, Education Scotland, Scottish Government, SDS and the GTCS websites will be consulted. This literature will then be analysed using the CDA format.

### 3.7 Analysis and discussion

Fairclough's (2001) model for conducting critical discourse analysis, as explored earlier, will be used to conduct an analysis of the appropriate texts, exploring answers to the research objectives. The use of CDA will allow for a systematic and orderly analysis of texts. However, it should be noted that it would be impossible to obtain a complete knowledge of all texts and literature identified for the purpose of this investigation, but having a widespread understanding of the discourse will allow for connections and comparisons to be made. It should also be noted that the literature surveyed may not make explicit connections between texts, but it may be possible to identify implicit references to them.

According to Cohen et al (2013) researchers cannot claim neutrality when conducting critical educational research. This is echoed by Van Dijk (1993, p. 270) who states that *"analysis is not – and cannot – be 'neutral'"* as language is socially shaped (Clark et al, 1990). Cohen (2013) highlights that the requirement for critical researchers to be neutral or disinterested is as value laden as the requirement for them to intrude their own standpoint.

Meyer (2001) documents that the selection of literature and discourse is dependent upon the research questions. Carter & Little (2007) highlight the necessity to prepare open questions which, in turn, allows the researcher to analytically explore the broad range of available literature to discover possible answers. The research questions and objectives posed in this investigation are open and broad and it is therefore necessary to review and analyse the literature identified, using the CDA approach, to provide an informed, balanced and truthful answer to the questions posed.

Using a mixed research approach consisting of CDA and a systematic review of the wide-range of literature which is available will allow for comprehensive research to be conducted. Moreover, analysing the use of language within grey literature may highlight underlying themes or contexts, and show how policy and ideology has changed over time (De Saussure, 2011). Analysing the use of linguistics, frequency of words and the context in which language is displayed can identify social or political viewpoints at the time in which it was presented, and therefore be used to identify context or underlying themes to literature (Hart et al, 2005).

The literature selected for review within this study will be analysed using an interpretivist research paradigm. The interpretivist approach explores literature in order to gain an understanding of the world from the subjective experience of the author (Antwi & Hamza, 2015). Yanow & Schwartz-Shea (2015) explain that interpretivism allows the researcher to 'make sense' of a situation, rather than hypothesise. Moreover, this approach allows the researcher to identify inferences within literature and understand the context in which the literature is presented (Antwi & Hamza, 2015). As such, it is appropriate to analyse the literature selected for use within this study from an interpretivist perspective in order to make sense of Scottish education literature and identify implicit or explicit inferences to pedagogy.

### 3.8 Ethical considerations pertinent to social research and investigating literature

Ethics is concerned with one's morals, and focuses on the 'right' thing to do, or rather, what ought (or ought not) to be done. The deontological theory of ethics is a normative approach that considers the morality of an action should be based on whether the action itself is right or wrong, rather than the consequences of an action (Fairclough & Fairclough, 2018). In a utilitarian or consequentialist approach to ethics, decisions are formed based on which choice provides the greatest benefit to the greatest number of individuals (Fairclough & Fairclough, 2013). A utilitarian approach can counter a deontological perspective and the ethical and moral dilemmas that come with it (Mandal et al, 2016). Both deontological and utilitarian stems of ethics weigh their own significance and it is therefore important that both outcomes are considered in this investigation.

Fairclough & Fairclough (2018) focuses on the relationship between discourse and other characteristics of social life. Ethical analysis is primarily a critique of actions, but actions are conditioned and constrained by the social practises or institutions which surround them and therefore, by extension, this critique must also be extended to them (Fairclough & Fairclough, 2016). The critique of CDA is typically concerned with political values of equality, liberty or justice. Education, in a Scottish context, falls to the hands of policy and decision makers within the Scottish Government who seek to ensure that education is equal and appropriate for all children within the education system (Scottish Government, 2014).

Habermas (1986) notes that CDA concerns an emancipatory knowledge interest. Or rather, CDA looks at the 'wrongs' in society which can and essentially must be put right. Fairclough & Fairclough (2018) acknowledge that CDA often acts as an implicit advocate on the side of the people who suffer such 'wrongs', aiming to speak a truth and highlight the 'wrong' to those with the power to impose change. Moreover, although a certain element of this approach includes politics or perhaps a political perspective, a proposal to use CDA from a sincerely critical and open-minded perception, rather than a pre-determined political viewpoint, has been outlined by Fairclough & Fairclough (2018). Fairclough & Fairclough (2016) use the term 'discourse ethics', referring that an adequate framework for ethical critique must comprise of different viewpoints or arguments to form the process of deliberation. Deliberation is an abstract formulae in which alternative proposals are considered and tested (Fairclough & Fairclough, 2018). Of course, it is unlikely that this process of deliberation would show consensus and it may be problematic to present the critique of different arguments. However, this deliberation process can allow a researcher to consider the range of literature and arguments that are available, ensuring that alternative arguments are considered, thus ensuring that a quality, ethical critique of the different viewpoints are presented and analysed.

#### 3.9 Limitations

Tröhler (2006) acknowledges that before educational theories were identified, education had become recognised as a core component of social life. However, it could be argued that education is still a key component of social life and pupils must be allowed to gain the necessary skills within education to prepare them for life beyond education (Boud, 2000). As earlier documented, a wide variety of regulated bodies, namely; Education Scotland, the Scottish Government, SDS and the GTCS, have published a large array of policies and literature surrounding the Scottish Education system, the rights of the pupil and the role and responsibilities of the teacher. It would, however, be impossible to gain a complete knowledge and understanding of all texts published by these authorities and the implicit or explicit connections between the texts.

CDA does, however, allow for a through and systematic analysis of texts pertinent to the research objective (Fairclough, 2001) and as such, has been chosen for the purposes of analysis within this investigation. Moreover, conducting a systematic literature review of grey literature, and focusing upon the use of language and linguistic styles, allows for themes and social contexts to be identified. Therefore, an exploration and understanding of the available literature will provide the researcher with a depth of understanding to be able to answer the research objectives. However, it should be noted that a different researcher may analyse the available literature and offer an alternative perspective or outcome based on the literature available (Rogers, 2004). Therefore, this is not an exhaustive study but may provide a starting point upon which future research can be based.

### 4.0 Analysis and Discussion

# 4.1 Flipped classroom and student-led learning literature within Scottish Education policy

The next chapter of this study investigates the extent to which flip classroom and student-led learning pedagogy is documented within Scottish Education policy. Scottish education literature will be analysed from a linguistic perspective using the CDA approach. As discussed within the methodology chapter, investigating the use of language within literature can identify underlying themes and provide greater context to literature (Hart et al, 2005). Grey literature was consulted to investigate this matter.

Frequency of Language			
Policy	Term Searched	Frequency	
Curriculum for Excellence (Education Scotland, 2006)	Flip Classroom	0	
	Flip Learning	0	
	Student-led	0	
	Pupil-led	0	
	Teacher-led	0	
Scottish Attainment Challenge	Flip Classroom	0	
(Scottish Government, 2015)	Flip Learning	0	
	Student-led	0	
	Pupil-led	0	
	Teacher-led	0	
'Learning Together' Action Plan 2018 – 2021 (Scottish Government, 2018)	Flip Classroom	0	
	Flip Learning	0	
	Student-led	0	
	Pupil-led	0	
	Teacher-led	0	
Scotland's Education Reform: Update (Swinney, 2018)	Flip Classroom	0	
	Flip Learning	0	
	Student-led	0	
	Pupil-led	0	
	Teacher-led	2	
Student Partnership in Quality Scotland (SPARQS, 2011)	Flip Classroom	0	
	Flip Learning	0	
	Student-led	3	
	Pupil-led	0	
	Teacher-led	0	

#### Figure 6: Language within Scottish Education Policy

Figure 6 demonstrates the frequency of flip classroom language within Scottish education policy and explores the use of a student-led or teacher-led approach to education. Scotland's Education Reform: Update (Swinney, 2018) refers to a teacher-led approach to learning on two occasions and SPARQS (2011) refer to student-led learning on three occasions. This chapter will explore each piece of legislation further in order to identify underlying contexts which may implicitly or explicitly promote a student-led or teacher-led pedagogy within Scottish education. It is, however, important to firstly note that term "flip classroom" is not documented within these policies, which initially demonstrates a lack of credence to the teaching strategy.

#### 4.1.1 Policy Analysis

Scotland is a global innovator in education (Swinney, 2017). Scottish education has been reformed in recent years by the Scottish Government, with the review of Curriculum for Excellence; the Scottish Attainment Challenge; the 'Learning Together' Action Plan 2018 – 2021; and Scotland's Education Reform. The infrastructure surrounding the Scottish education system is designed to be progressive and adaptable, ensuring that it continues to meet the changing demands of society and learners' needs. The array of policy and legislation surrounding Scottish education certainly suggests a commitment from the Scottish Government to ensure that education is progressive and accessible to all learners, regardless of family background; geographic location or socio-economic status. However, it is important to explore this literature further to identify the extent to which flip classroom and / or student-led learning is documented within Scottish education literature.

The OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development) (2011), in a study focusing upon the relationship between school autonomy and pupil performance, identified that schools perform at a higher standard when they are provided with autonomy and decision-making power. More specifically, OECD (2011, p2) records that "... the greater the number of schools that have the responsibility to define and elaborate their curricula and assessments, the better the performance of the entire school system..." Whilst this does,

perhaps, allow autonomy and decision-making power to schools to define their own curriculum and assessments, it may create inconsistencies between establishments and the quality of learning and teaching offered between different establishments.

The Scottish Education Reform: Update (Swinney, 2018) notes that international research suggests that education systems are successful when decisions surrounding a child's education are made by those who are closest to them. Whilst this publication does not make explicit reference to the international research informing this conclusion, it does make reference to research from the OECD and Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA). This approach provides schools, and the communities in which they serve, with a sense of empowerment to make informed decisions which affect the educational outcomes of children and young people. It does, however, beg the question: Prior to the Scottish Education Reform (Swinney, 2018), were schools unsupported in the decision making process regarding a child's educational outcomes?

Swinney (2017) highlights that whilst decisions regarding the improvement of teaching and learning lie at school level, it is the role of the entire education system to support the learning that takes place in classrooms and schools. This therefore sets out that the GTCS, Initial Teacher Education institutions, Education Scotland, Scottish Government, Scottish Qualification Authority (SQA), Her Majesties Inspectorate for Education (HMIE) and the communities in which schools serve all play a vital role in supporting the learning that takes place in the classroom. Donaldson (2011) identifies that high quality teachers' result in higher quality outcomes for children and, as a result, more emphasis is placed on the quality of learning and teaching. Swinney (2017) documents a commitment to ensure that teachers are supported to ensure that learning and teaching is of a high quality; with teachers being leaders of learning within their classrooms; a revolutionised offer of support and improvement; greater opportunities for career development and progression; and through career-long professional learning. This also suggests that Initial Teacher Education institutions have a duty to ensure that those entering the teaching profession are adequately prepared to deliver high quality teaching within classrooms. Moreover, Swinney (2017) goes

on to recognise the role of Education Scotland and GTCS in the provision of professional learning and leadership development to teachers. Within this education reform, Swinney (2017) acknowledges the important role and responsibility of these agencies in the development of skills and provision of support for teaching staff.

Within the Scottish Education Reform (2018), it would almost appear as though student-led learning, including flip-classroom pedagogy, has been disproven or completely removed from the Scottish education agenda. The Reform documents that local authorities across Scotland extend agreement with the Scottish Government endorsing the principles of school empowerment and a teacher-led approach to education (Swinney, 2018). Whilst there is certainly an argument for a teacher-led approach to learning and teaching, Scotland's Education Reform: Update (Swinney, 2018) refers to international research which concluded that a teacher-led approach to learning and teaching results in higher level outcomes for learners. It should, however, be noted that this policy does not make reference to or identify any local research which suggests that this approach is in the best interest of learners and schools within Scotland. Moreover, the policy fails to highlight the drawbacks of a teacherled approach. As earlier documented, a teacher-led approach may be more favourable with learners who may struggle to fully understand or engage with a student-led approach, and therefore the teacher should assume responsibility for the learning process. However, utilising a teacher-led approach with pupils who are able to take responsibility for their learning can fashion learners who lack the ability to think critically or develop problem solving skills (Trigwell et al, 1999; Prince, 2004). Furthermore, teachers have a duty to instil these transferable skills within learners (GTCS, 2012b), and it could be considered a disservice to use a teacher-led instructional approach with all pupils. This policy does, however, recognise the autonomy and decision-making power of the teacher, and the duty of the teacher to make decisions which are in the interest of the child (Swinney, 2017).

Student Partnership in Quality Scotland (SPARQS) (2011) provide a framework for student engagement within Scotland, which seeks to identify best practices and approaches for effective student engagement. This framework notes the importance of supporting learners

to take responsibility for their own education, thus enabling pupils to form their own experience and fashion the learning outcomes they wish to achieve. This initially involves the provision of support or activities for learners whilst they develop an enthusiasm or passion for the subject or topic, which holds similarities to a teacher-led approach to education. However, once this enthusiasm has been established, pupils should continue to learn through their own voluntary participation and exploration of the subject. The enthusiasm documented within this framework certainly resounds with a self-regulated learner (Harris, 1990; Graham et al, 1992; Zimmerman, 2002; Lewis and Vialleton, 2011) and, more importantly, acts as a guide as how to form self-regulated learners. Once this self-regulation has been established, learners will acknowledge that learning is something that is more than what is assessed or accredited (SPARQS, 2011). SPARQS (2011) further goes on to identify that many activities which are successful in creating engaged learners use a student-led approach. Moreover, SPARQS (2011) offers a range of activities or strategies which teachers can adopt to increase student engagement and create ambitious learners with a drive to take responsibility for the success of their own learning: opportunities for a choice of activities; pupils to lead learning; peer-led academic mentoring; and Personal Development Planning (PDP) or the development of transferable skills (SPARQS, 2011). SPARQS is a publicly-funded authority which aims to support student engagement within the university and college sector within Scotland. The agency links with key education authorities within the sector, including Education Scotland and Universities Scotland. However, although SPARQS engaged with education agencies across Scotland, the Student Engagement Framework is designed for engaging learners enrolled within higher education institutions. This framework signals a support from Education Scotland for student-led learning within higher education institutions. Nevertheless, there is an argument that the key principles outlined within this framework would be suitable for learners in secondary school establishments. Moreover, this does, perhaps, evidence a disparity in the support offered to educators. Educators within higher education institutions, as evidenced by SPARQS (2011), are supported in the promotion and engagement of learners in a student-led approach, whereas teachers of primary and secondary school establishments are supported to a greater extent in a teacherled approach, as documented by Swinney (2018) within Scotland's Education Reform: Update. This highlights a discrepancy in the support that is offered to educators at different levels within Scottish education.

The Scottish Government documents the preference of a teacher-led approach to education. The Scottish Education Reform (2018) provides primary and secondary education establishments with the power to create their own curriculum, but enforces a teacher-led approach to learning on the grounds that this strategy leads to higher outcomes for learners. However, student-led pedagogy is effective in allowing learners to develop key skills and agency whilst taking responsibility for their own learning, as the literature review and research evidence supports. Whilst the need to support learner attainment is indisputably important, the Scottish Education Reform (Scottish Government, 2018) fails learners in their ability to progress in their agency and skills development. In addition, this reform further displays a lack of support for teachers who may wish to incorporate a student-led approach within lessons. An implicit lack of support for a student-led approach to learning is noted within Scottish education policy. Whilst this approach may be not be suitable for all pupils, perhaps a support for educators to use their professional judgement or agency with this approach at their discretion, especially with learners who possess the cognitive ability to engage in this pedagogy, may provide the appropriate challenge to these learners and result in higher learning outcomes. Moreover, this research also found a disparity in the support for student-led learning offered at different stages of education within Scotland; higher education institutions are supported in the use of student-led learning (SPARQS, 2011), whereas a teacher-led approach to teaching is preferred within a school context (Swinney, 2017). A consistent approach to teaching between schools and higher education institutions may allow for smoother transitions for learners from secondary education to higher education.

4.2 How does Education Scotland; the Scottish Government; Skills Development Scotland and the GTCS support the development of skills in learners, and how could flip classroom be used to better meet this objective?

This research has, thus far, identified a lack of documentation regarding flip classroom and student-led learning within Scottish Education policy. It is important to explore the importance such agencies place on the development of key skills within learners, and the role

of the teacher in developing pupils' skills. This research has found a lack of consideration for flip classroom and student-led learning, and an implicit ignorance to the evident benefits flip classroom pedagogy brings with regards to the development of skills within learners. As the benefits of flip classroom pedagogy appear to have been dismissed, it is worthwhile to investigate the alternative support provided to teachers by these agencies in preparing learners with the necessary skills required for success in learning, life and work and, in addition, consider how flip classroom could better meet these objectives. In order to investigate this research question, the grey literature published by these agencies has been analysed. Moreover, this discourse has been analysed from a linguistic perspective, focusing upon the words, context and frequency of language used in order to answer this research question.

Frequency of Language			
Policy	Term Searched	Frequency	
Building the Curriculum 4:	Skills	411	
Skills for Learning, Skills for	Skills Development	26	
Life and Skills for Work	Learning, life and work	19	
(Scottish Government, 2009)	Development	83	
	Support	74	
	Teachers	25	
GTCS (Standards for	Skills	9	
Registration, 2012a)	Skills Development	0	
	Learning, life and work	2	
	Development	30	
	Support	19	
	Teachers	58	
GTCS (Career-Long	Skills	15	
Professional Learning, 2012b)	Skills Development	0	
	Learning, life and work	0	
	Development	10	
	Support	9	
	Teachers	28	
The Teaching Scotland's	Skills	0	
Future (Donaldson, 2011)	Skills Development	0	
	Learning, life and work	0	
	Development	5	
	Support	4	
	Teachers	2	

#### Figure 7: Language within Scottish Education Policy

Getting it Right for Every Child	Skills	1
(Scottish Government, 2014)	Skills Development	0
	Learning, life and work	0
	Development	1
	Support	4
	Teachers	0

Figure 7 demonstrates the frequency of skills and skills development language within Scottish Education policy. The terms "support" and "teachers" were also searched for to identify the role of the teacher in developing these skills within learners. The term "learning, life and work" is recognised across the education network in Scotland, and acknowledges that learners should develop skills in school to ensure success in learning, life and work. The frequency of skills development language within these documents is varied. However, Figure 7 presents an overwhelming agreement on the importance of skills development within learners. This chapter will explore each piece of legislation further in order to explore the role of the teacher in developing skills within learners, and further identify if flip classroom or student-led learning could be incorporated in order to assist teachers in developing key transferrable skills within learners.

#### 4.2.1 Exploring the role of the teacher in skills development

HMIE (2009) acknowledges that the role of the teacher is to plan and prepare lessons which challenge learners and contribute to the depth and progression of pupils' understanding, and promote the development of higher order thinking skills. Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work (Scottish Government, 2009) recognises that teachers across the industry must identify learning opportunities which meet the needs of all learners, whilst challenging pupils and supporting progression. Indeed, this learning may take place across a variety of contexts and it may be necessary for teachers to incorporate different learning experiences for different learners. It is, however, crucial that teachers provide the necessary support to all learners and in all aspects of skills development. According to GTCS (2012a) teachers should use, design and adapt materials for teaching and learning that engage, assist and challenge all learners and be able to justify what is taught in relevance to the curriculum and to the needs of all learners. This is further supported by GIRFEC (Scottish

Government, 2012). Moreover, this shows unquestionable consensus across different education authorities and regulatory bodies that the duty and responsibility of the teacher is to support all learners (HMIE, 2009; GIRFEC (Scottish Government, 2012); GTCS, 2012a; Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work (Scottish Government, 2009)).

## 4.2.2 Analysing the position of the Scottish Government and the emphasis placed on skills development and flip classroom pedagogy

According to Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work (Scottish Government, 2009), the Scottish Government provides support to all educational partners in the promotion of effective learning which allows pupils to develop the skills required for learning, life and work. The educational partners in which this document seeks to support is extensive and includes: children; parents; local authorities; employers; social work; healthcare; police; and Skills Development Scotland (SDS). Education Scotland is a Scottish Government agency with responsibility for supporting high quality learning, teaching and assessment in Scotland. Moreover, the Scottish Government (Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work, 2009) recognises that learners can develop skills through a variety of experiences, such as work experience; Developing the Young Workforce (DYW); and out-of-school learning. However, it should be recorded that this policy does not recognise the benefit of using a suitable pedagogy, such as flip classroom, to develop skills. It is also important to note that the responsibility of skills development is therefore not the sole responsibility of the teacher, but the Scottish Government (Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work, 2009) recognises that it is the responsibility of the entire education sector to contribute to the development of skills.

This research has previously found that the Scottish Government does not recognise the benefit of developing skills through flip classroom pedagogy. However, it is also important to recognise that the Scottish Government (Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work, 2009) advocates that they promote effective learning. Whilst this document does not make explicit reference to a teacher-led approach to education, it is clear

that the underlying pedagogy is a teacher-led approach. The document does not explain what is meant by effective learning and the range of pedagogy considered in order to arrive at how this teaching technique is best suited to promote effective learning, and therefore the document is open to interpretation and scrutiny.

Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work (Scottish Government, 2009) stresses the importance of skills development and ensuring learners leave school equipped with the skills required for life and work beyond school. Moreover, the role of the teacher in education is to "plan and deliver learning" (Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work, Scottish Government, 2009. p7). Transitioning from a teacher-led approach to a student-led approach, such as flip classroom, would allow the learner to plan and self-regulate their learning experience and, in doing so, develop key planning, organisation, leadership and critical thinking skills (Zimmerman, 2002; Kong, 2015).

## 4.2.3 Investigating the position of the General Teaching Council for Scotland with regards to skills development and flip classroom pedagogy

The role of the GTCS is to improve the quality of learning and teaching in Scotland, and to maintain and improve the professional standards of teachers (GTCS, 2012a). According to GTCS (2012a), teachers must:

"... plan appropriately, in different contexts and over differing timescales, for effective teaching and learning in order to meet the needs of all learners, including learning in literacy, numeracy, health and wellbeing and skills for learning, life and work."

#### GTCS, 2012a. p13.

Within these policies, GTCS (2012a) largely refer to the skills, attitudes, values and practices required of the teacher to make pupil-orientated decisions that are compatible with

sustainable learning. This is further reinforced by Swinney (2017) who documents the support for teacher empowerment and the ability for teachers to make pupil-orientated decisions. However, the *Standards for Registration* (GTCS, 2012a) and *Standards for Career-Long Professional Learning (GTCS, 2012b)* focus more upon the skills of teachers within their curricular area and their professional skills and abilities, rather than the way in which teachers can develop and impart these skills to pupils. The GTCS fail to document the pedagogical grounding for these statements and appear to favour a teacher-led approach to education. This study has already identified a lack of support for flip classroom pedagogy from Education Scotland, and this is resonated by GTCS.

The *Standards for Registration* (GTCS, 2012a) detail the mandatory requirements for those seeking full teacher registration and the GTCS work collaboratively with schools and Initial Teacher Education institutions to ensure this standard is achieved. The above quote is the only mention, within these publications from the GTCS, of the requirement for teachers to ensure that learners develop the necessary skills for learning, life and work. The GTCS (2012a) is explicitly clear in detailing that the duty of the teacher is to prepare pupils for success within education and equip them for life beyond education. However, the GTCS (*Standards for Registration,* 2012a; *Standards for Career-Long Professional Learning,* 2012b) fail to record the strategies or support available to educators within this expectation. This, again, echoes the framework of a teacher-led approach to teaching in order to develop key skills within learners.

Furthermore, the literature produced by the GTCS (*Standards for Registration*, 2012a; *Standards for Career-Long Professional Learning*, 2012b) documents the requirement for all teachers to engage in continual learning and professional development. However, GTCS (2012a; 2012b) fails to note the skills required of teachers to support the development of skills within pupils. Moreover, this literature notes that registered teachers will develop professional knowledge and pedagogical understanding as they progress throughout their career and details that the Scottish education community is committed to supporting career-

long professional learning for all teachers. However, this policy is not specific with regards to the manner in which this support is provided and relies upon teachers taking responsibility for their own professional development. This further highlights that the GTCS is limited within its approach to supporting teachers in preparing learners with essential transferrable skills. In addition, if teachers are to progress in pedagogical understanding as they progress in their career, teachers are required to engage in individual research with pedagogy to ensure current and accurate knowledge. Moreover, the GTCS cannot guarantee that all teachers within the profession will undertake this learning. The GTCS (2012a) documents a commitment from the Scottish education community to support the development of teachers. However, the vagueness of this statement indicates a lack of collegiality between GTCS and Education Scotland on this matter.

The Standards for Registration (GTCS, 2012a) and Standards for Career-Long Professional Learning (GTCS, 2012b) make numerous references to the 'skill' of teachers. Donaldson (2011) recommended that these publications should explicitly state the key skills and competencies required of teachers using clear, plain language. Whilst the GTCS publications clearly highlight the key competencies expected of teachers, these documents are, at best, vague regarding the skills expected of registered teachers. The GTCS should explicitly state the skills expected of teachers; empowering teachers to engage in pedagogy to make decisions about whether a teacher-led approach to learning is best for the pupils in their class, or if pupils are able to take autonomy for their learning and development through a student-led approach. Indeed, teachers will require a different skills set to provide a student-led approach to learning as opposed to a teacher-led approach to learning, and this should be clearly documented by the GTCS. The GTCS should explicitly state the pedagogy used in the Standards, and document the skills learners are required to develop, along with the skills required by the teacher. Without this theoretical underpinning, the Standards simply pay lip-service to the development of skills in learners.

4.2.4 Exploring the emphasis placed on skills development by Skills Development Scotland with a focus on flip classroom pedagogy

Skills Development Scotland (SDS, 2020) provide an array of activities which support teachers in making learning relevant to the wider world of work. The support offered by SDS allows teachers to make lessons relevant to future careers; allowing pupils to identify links between classroom learning and the world of work and develop career management skills within pupils. The support offered by SDS is through worksheets, classroom exercises, homework tasks and discussion topics and has been tailored to the experiences and outcomes identified in Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work (Scottish Government, 2009). Moreover, SDS (2020) partner with Developing the Young Workforce (DYW) to provide these activities, ensuring that the resources are suitable to all learners. The resources support teachers to instil in learners the skills required for entering the world of work. The support which SDS offers is primarily based on a teacher-led approach to education. However, these resources could be easily adapted to suit a flip classroom setting. Moreover, these resources may not be widely accessible to all teachers, and teachers may not be supported or encouraged to incorporate these activities by their school. Teachers may also be unaware that these resources exist, and perhaps a greater universal promotion of these resources from national government, local authorities and schools would provide collective support to teachers in linking what is taught in the classroom to the world of work. This would, in turn, provide support to teachers through ensuring that they are equipped to develop key skills within learners. Furthermore, it would also ensure that teachers are aware of the requirements set out by Education Scotland, GTCS and Scottish Government and support teachers in achieving these standards. The resources provided by SDS could be adapted for use in a flip classroom setting and this should be promoted and encouraged by SDS.

## 4.2.5 Analysing Education Scotland literature with a focus on skills development and flip classroom pedagogy

Profiling Skills and Achievements in the Context of Career Education (Education Scotland, 2019) details that learners should have regular opportunities to discuss their learning and plan their next steps with those involved in their education. Education Scotland, in cooperation with SDS, have prepared this guidance to support teachers and practitioners in the profiling of skills and achievements of young people. This resonates with a student-led approach to education and entails learners taking responsibility for their learning. Moreover, the role of the teacher, as set out by Education Scotland (2019) in this document, is to provide support to learners in the profiling of skills and achievements. Walsh (2013) recognises that teachers can shape and influence learner conversations in a positive way through the use of scaffolding, paraphrasing and reiterating. This supports learners in taking responsibility for their own learning, similarly with flipped classroom and student-led learning, and further establishes learner awareness of the knowledge and skills that have been developed. This process allows learners to develop their reflection, evaluation and self-management skills and cultivates an ability to think about career pathways which are suitable for their abilities, attributes and capabilities (Education Scotland, 2019). Moreover, Education Scotland (2019) stresses the importance of teachers reviewing and evaluating their own practice whilst using the latest guidance and tools available to ensure they are appropriately developing learners' skills. However, whilst Education Scotland (2019) documents the importance of teachers reviewing their own professional practice to ensure they are successfully developing skills within learners, the guidance on this is unclear and places the emphasis on the teacher to ensure this standard is met. Education Scotland documents a support for pupils through the profiling of skills and achievements and recognises the importance of learners being able to discuss their progress, yet there is a lack of documentation from Education Scotland regarding the way in which teachers are assisted in the provision of this support.

The Scottish education policy considered within this chapter documents the necessity for learners to develop a variety of skills in school to ensure success in learning, life and work. This policy is founded upon a teacher-led approach to learning, and furthermore the onus is upon on the teacher to ensure pupils are on a progressive course in skills development. Whilst, undoubtedly, teachers have a role to play in ensuring pupils develop essential skills within education, the Scottish Government and associated education bodies within Scotland lean upon a teacher-led approach to learning. It is difficult to appreciate the emphasis placed upon skills development within Scottish education policy when such policies dismiss the benefits of a student-led approach. As discovered, flip classroom pedagogy supports learners' skills development, and as such, education policy within Scotland would significantly benefit from recognising the advantages of this pedagogy.

#### 5.0 Conclusion

This research critically explores flip classroom pedagogy; the place and emphasis of such pedagogy within Scottish education discourse and the benefit to young learners in developing skills through a flip classroom based learning strategy. This chapter discusses the research findings; explores the limitations of the research; provides recommendations for future research, policy and practice; and finally explores how the findings of this research could be disseminated.

#### 5.1 Key Research Findings

CDA was used to explore the range of literature available in order to describe, interpret and explain the construction and reconstruction of societal norms through language (Roger et al, 2005). Moreover, the literature was explored from an interpretivist viewpoint in order to 'make sense' of the literature rather than hypothesise (Yanow & Schwartz-Shea, 2015). This allowed the discourse available to be analysed from a linguistic and analytical perspective in order to investigate the effectiveness of flip classroom pedagogy and skills development, and further explore the prevalence of flip classroom language within education policy.

First and foremost, this research identified a strong correlation between the use of flip classroom pedagogy and learner engagement and skills development. Moreover, this study also found that for flip classroom pedagogy to be effectively implemented, both learners and teachers should have a solid understanding of the pedagogy and expectations of one another throughout the learning process (Norcini et al, 2011; Bishop & Verleger, 2013). In addition, this learning technique should be applied at the judgement of the teacher and may not be suitable for those with additional support needs or those who are not able to engage with a student-led approach (Florian and Black-Hawkins, 2011). This research further found that despite strong academic recognition for flip classroom pedagogy and wide documentation regarding the benefit of using flip learning to teach key skills within learners, there appears

to be a strong underlying resistance to using such pedagogy within Scottish education. The use of an interpretivist research paradigm and CDA identified that key education policy and literature from the Scottish Government and Education Scotland implicitly ignores the benefits of flip classroom pedagogy in favour of a teacher-led approach to learning and teaching, even to the point of failing to refer to its existence in Government policy and teaching guidance. Finally, this study identified the need for learners to develop key skills within education to ensure success for learning, life and work, and further explored the considerable emphasis placed upon the teacher. Scottish education circles rely upon the teacher to impart key skills to learners, and provide the learner with very little responsibility for their own learning. A transition from a teacher-led approach to a student-led approach to education, such as flip classroom, would allow learners to develop key skills whilst taking additional responsibility for their own learning, which could have long reaching, even lifelong, benefits for learners.

#### 5.2 Limitations of the study

Unfortunately, whilst undertaking this study, schools were put under sudden and unexpected closure due to the worldwide Coronavirus pandemic. Prior to this, ethical approval had been granted to conduct field research in order to explore the skills which pupils developed as a result of using flip classroom pedagogy. This would have allowed the opinion of learners engaging with flip classroom pedagogy to be included in the research, and would have identified the depth to which learners developed skills whilst using the flip classroom approach. However, as this research had not been conducted prior to school closures, it was necessary to change the nature of this research from a field-based approach to a desk-based approach. The sudden closure of schools meant there was no opportunity to plan remote research and discuss this with learners prior to national lockdown by the Scottish and UK Governments. Therefore, perhaps the largest limitation of this study remains that primary data was unable to be obtained.

This study considered a range of literature across the breadth of the Scottish education system. Whilst it was not possible to gain a complete understanding of the large volume of literature, the critical interpretivist approach used in this research allowed for key themes to be identified and analysed. However, the findings identified in this study were found by the researcher, and another researcher conducting the same research may have interpreted this literature differently and thus concluded different findings.

Finally, the literature explored in this study was free to obtain and, as a result, this research was relatively cheap to produce. However, had funding been available to conduct this research on a larger scale, possibly with additional researchers who were able to explore a larger variety of literature to a greater degree and over an extended period of time, it may have been possible to deduce more detailed findings.

#### 5.3 Recommendations for future research, policy and practice

The Coronavirus pandemic triggered an overnight switch to student-led study with very little warning for learners or teachers to prepare. Teachers were unfamiliar with asynchronous learning methods which they were suddenly expected to use as their main resource for teaching. Support mechanisms were non-existent which led to many teachers being unable and ill-equipped for this remote learning methodology. Learners too were expected to use unfamiliar learning platforms and many learners struggled with the sudden change from a teacher-led approach to learning to a student-led approach. Furthermore, as students return to full time education in August 2020, it is clear that many learners have struggled with the process of student-led learning and some learners have missed out on 4 months of education. It is therefore clear that, had student-led learning and flip classroom pedagogy been embedded in Scotland at the point of the pandemic school closures, teachers would have been better prepared in providing resources to learners for self-directed study and many learners would have fared better in having responsibility and motivation for their own learning. Similarly, the Scottish Government and education authorities would have been able to provide comprehensive and clear support for both teachers and learners. It is therefore

recommended that the Scottish Government reviews education policy to reflect student-led learning and flip classroom pedagogy. An urgent review may allow learners and teachers to be better supported in the instance of a second wave of Coronavirus.

Future research should seek to conduct a field based study which includes learners as the participants of research. This will allow the results of this study to be authenticated, but further expanded to include the viewpoint of learners. Learner engagement in flip classroom pedagogy is essential to its success. Moreover, should the result of such research prove conclusive, the effect of this research could have extensive ramifications for education in Scotland, and indeed, far beyond.

Finally, it is recommended that flip classroom pedagogy should be incorporated into secondary education establishments across Scotland. This pedagogy should be used at the discretion of the teacher with learners who are able to engage and take responsibility for their own learning, thus allowing learners to develop key, life-long skills. Moreover, it is recommended that GTCS, Education Scotland, Scottish Government and SDS provide support to teachers who wish to use this pedagogy with learners.

#### 5.4 Dissemination Strategies: The impact of this research

Dissemination refers to the application of a piece of research to a broader scale than the setting upon which the research was initially applied (The Norwegian National Committees for Research Ethics, 2016). A dissemination strategy is the identification of potential adopters of research outcomes and the assessment of whether the environment is suitable and ready for change (Hinton et al, 2011). This study sought to evaluate the effectiveness of flip classroom pedagogy in the development of transferrable skills within learners, and moreover proved successful in identifying that, when used appropriately and effectively at the discretion of the teacher, flip classroom and student-led pedagogy is successful in allowing learners to develop transferrable, life-long skills.

The need for pupils to develop and learn a variety of skills has been recognised by Scottish authorities (GTCS, 2012a; SDS, 2020; Education Scotland, 2019) along with the role of the teacher in instilling these skills (GTCS, 2012a; SDS, 2020). Should additional research, as recommended above, offer consistent and conclusive outcomes, the results should be shared across education communities, including the GTCS and Education Scotland. This research has the ability to change the teacher-led approach to learning currently favoured in Scotland (Swinney, 2018) to a student-led approach which would see learners better develop transferrable skills within the classroom. Moreover, should the benefits of using a student-led approach be recognised and adopted by Scottish Government and education authorities, the ramifications of this research could be reverberated far beyond the Scottish education system. Furthermore, should a student-led approach be adopted and implemented, it is recommended that teachers are provided with the necessary support to effectively incorporate a student-led teaching approach which in the classroom. This support should provide training to teachers, and form a consistent approach across different education agencies, including the GTCS, Education Scotland, SDS and the Scottish Government.

I intend to share the key outcomes of this research, along with a copy of this paper, with education departments across Scotland and the Scottish Government. If the Scottish Government and the Scottish education system are able to recognise the benefits of flip classroom pedagogy in supporting learners in skills development, and amend education policy to reflect this, this research could provide a transformational foundation of change to ensure education systems across the globe meet the demands of twenty-first century learning. In order to ensure that this research is heard across the globe, I intend to seek permission to share the findings of this research with the European Conference on Education (ECE) in London in 2021 and the International Finance Cooperation (IFC) 9<sup>th</sup> Global Education Conference in Mexico in 2021. The IFC Global Education Conference focuses upon ensuring education systems are suitable for a changing world (IFC, 2020), and the findings of this research certainly exposes the need to change education in Scotland in order to better serve learners in an ever-changing world.

#### References

Akçayır, G. and Akçayır, M., 2018. The flipped classroom: A review of its advantages and challenges. *Computers & Education*, *126*, pp.334-345.

Anderson, L. and Krathwohl, D., 2000. Taxonomy of teaching and learning: A revision of bloom's taxonomy of educational objectives. *Educational psychology*, pp.479-480.

Antwi, S.K. and Hamza, K., 2015. Qualitative and quantitative research paradigms in business research: A philosophical reflection. *European journal of business and management*, 7(3), pp.217-225.

Barr, R. B. and Tagg, J., 1995. From teaching to learning: A new paradigm for undergraduate education. *Change*, 27(6), 12-25.

Barron, B. and Darling-Hammond, L., 2008. Teaching for meaningful learning: A review of research on inquiry-based and cooperative learning.

Bergmann, J. and Sams, A., 2012. *Flip your classroom: Reach every student in every class every day*. International society for technology in education.

Bishop, J.L. and Verleger, M.A., 2013, June. The flipped classroom: A survey of the research. *ASEE national conference proceedings*, Atlanta, GA (Vol. 30, No. 9, pp. 1-18).

Black, P. and Wiliam, D., 2010. Inside the black box: Raising standards through classroom assessment. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 92(1), pp.81-90.

Blommaert, J. and Bulcaen, C., 2000. Critical discourse analysis. *Annual review of Anthropology*, 29(1), pp.447-466.

Bloom, B.S., 1956. Taxonomy of educational objectives. Vol. 1: Cognitive domain. *New York: McKay*, pp.20-24.

Boud, D., 2000. Sustainable assessment: rethinking assessment for the learning society. *Studies in continuing education*, *22*(2), pp.151-167.

British Educational Research Association, 2011. *Ethical Guidelines for Educational Research* [Online] Available from: https://www.bera.ac.uk/publication/bera-ethical-guidelines-foreducational-research-2011. Accessed 5 December 2019.

British Educational Research Association, 2018. *Ethical Guidelines for Educational Research* [Online] Available from: https://www.bera.ac.uk/publication/ethical-guidelines-foreducational-research-2018-online. Accessed 5 December 2019.

Bryman, A., Becker, S. and Sempik, J., 2008. Quality criteria for quantitative, qualitative and mixed methods research: A view from social policy. *International journal of social research methodology*, 11(4), pp.261-276.

Carpenter, J.P. and Pease, J.S., 2012. Sharing the learning. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 94(2), pp.36-41.

Carter, S. M. & Little, M., 2007. 'Justifying Knowledge, Justifying Method, Taking Action: Epistemologies, Methodologies, and Methods in Qualitative Research' in *Qualitative Health Research*, 17(10), pp. 1316-1328.

Cavilla, D., 2017. The effects of student reflection on academic performance and motivation. *SAGE Open*, 7(3), p.2158244017733790.

Clark, R., Fairclough, N., Ivanič, R. and Martin-Jones, M., 1990. Critical language awareness part I: A critical review of three current approaches to language awareness. *Language and Education*, *4*(4), pp.249-260.

Cohen, L., Manion, L. and Morrison, K., 2013. Research methods in education. Routledge.

Cribbin, T.F., 2011, October. Citation Chain Aggregation: An interaction model to support citation cycling. *In Proceedings of the 20th ACM international conference on Information and knowledge management*, pp. 2149-2152.

Day, C., 2002. Developing teachers: The challenges of lifelong learning. Routledge.

De Saussure, F., 2011. Course in general linguistics. Columbia University Press.

Donaldson, G., 2011. *Teaching Scotland's Future: Report of a review of teacher education in Scotland*. Scottish Government (Scotland).

Education (Scotland) Act 1980. London: The National Archives.

EducationScotland,2006.CurriculumforExcellence.Available:https://education.gov.scot/Documents/btc1.pdf.Last accessed 9th August 2020.

Education Scotland, 2019. *Profiling skills and achievements in the context of career education*. Available: https://education.gov.scot/improvement/practice-exemplars/dyw47-profiling-skills-and-achievements-in-the-context-of-career-education. Last accessed 9th August 2020.

Elen, J., Clarebout, G., Leonard, R. and Lowyck, J., 2007. Student-centred and teacher-centred learning environments: What students think. *Teaching in higher education*, *12*(1), pp.105-117.

Fairclough, I. and Fairclough, N., 2013. *Political discourse analysis: A method for advanced students*. Routledge.

Fairclough, N. and Fairclough, I., 2018. A procedural approach to ethical critique in CDA. *Critical Discourse Studies*, *15*(2), pp.169-185.

Fairclough, N. and Wodak, R., 1997. Critical discourse analysis. *Discourse studies: A multidisciplinary introduction*, 2, pp.258-284.

Fairclough, N., 1995. Critical Discourse Analysis. London. Longman.

Fairclough, N., 2001. The discourse of new labour: Critical discourse analysis. *Discourse as data: A guide for analysis, 1*, pp.229-266.

Fairclough, N., 2013. Critical discourse analysis: The critical study of language. Routledge.

Fink, A., 2005. Conducting Research Literature Reviews: From the Internet to Paper (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.

Florian, L. and Black-Hawkins, K., 2011. Exploring inclusive pedagogy. *British Educational Research Journal*, *37*(5), pp.813-828.

Flumerfelt, S. and Green, G., 2013. Using lean in the flipped classroom for at risk students. *Journal of Educational Technology & Society*, 16(1), pp.356-366.

Gibson, C.B., Randel, A.E. and Earley, P.C., 2000. 'Understanding group efficacy: An empirical test of multiple assessment methods'. *Group & organization management*, *25*(1), pp.67-97.

Gilboy, M.B., Heinerichs, S. and Pazzaglia, G., 2015. Enhancing student engagement using the flipped classroom. *Journal of nutrition education and behavior*, *47*(1), pp.109-114.

Glantz, L.H., 1996. Conducting research with children: Legal and ethical issues. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *35*(10), pp.1283-1291.

Graham, S., Harris, K.R. and Reid, R., 1992. Developing self-regulated learners. *Focus on Exceptional Children*, 24(6).

GTCS, 2012a. The Standards for Registration: mandatory requirements for Registration with the General Teaching Council for Scotland. Available: http://www.gtcs.org.uk/web/FILES/thestandards/standards-for-registration-1212.pdf. Last accessed 9th August 2020. GTCS, 2012b. The Standard for Career-Long Professional Learning: supporting the development of teacher professional learning. Available: http://www.gtcs.org.uk/web/FILES/the-standards/standard-for-career-long-professional-learning-1212.pdf. Last accessed 9th August 2020.

Habermas, J., 1986. Knowledge and Human Interests, New Edition. Polity, Cambridge.

Hamdan, N., McKnight, P., McKnight, K. and Arfstrom, K.M., 2013. A review of flipped learning. Flipped Learning Network. George Mason University: Harper and Row Ltd.

Harris, K.R., 1990. Developing self-regulated learners: The role of private speech and self-instructions. *Educational psychologist*, 25(1), pp.35-49.

Hart, C., Rymes, B., Souto-Manning, M., Brown, C. and Luke, A., 2005. Analysing political discourse: Toward a cognitive approach. *Critical Discourse Studies*, *2*(2), pp.189-201.

Henderson, R., 2005. A Faircloughian approach to CDA: Principled eclecticism or a method searching for a theory? *Critical Studies in Education*, *46*(2), pp.9-24.

Hinton, T., Gannaway, D., Berry, B. and Moore, K., 2011. The D-cubed guide: Planning for effective dissemination.

HM Inspectorate for Education, 2009. *Learning Together: Improving Teaching, Improving Education.* Available: https://education.gov.scot/Documents/LearningTogetherImprovingTeachingImprovingLe arning.pdf. Last accessed 9th August 2020.

Hoogenes, J., Mironova, P., Safir, O., McQueen, S.A., Abdelbary, H., Drexler, M., Nousiainen, M., Ferguson, P., Kraemer, W., Alman, B. and Reznick, R.K., 2015. Student-led learning: a new teaching paradigm for surgical skills. *The American Journal of Surgery*, *209*(1), pp.107-114.

hooks, B. Teaching Community: A Pedagogy of Hope. New York: Routledge, 2003.

Hopewell, S., Clarke, M. and Mallett, S., 2005. Grey literature and systematic reviews. Publication bias in meta-analysis: Prevention, assessment and adjustments, pp.49-72.

Huba, M.E. and Freed, J.E., 2000. Learner-centered assessment on college campuses: *Shifting the focus from teaching to learning*. Allyn & Bacon, 160 Gould St., Needham Heights, MA 02494.

International Finance Corporation: World Bank Group, 2020. *IFC 9th Global Education Conference*. Available: https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/industry\_ext\_content/ifc\_external\_corporate\_site/ education/events/ifc+global+education+conference. Last accessed 17th July 2020.

Iwasiw, C.L., 1987. The role of the teacher in self-directed learning. *Nurse Education Today*, *7*(5), pp.222-227.

Johnson, L., Adams, S. and Cummins, M., 2012. NMC horizon report. *Austin, TX: The New Media Consortium.* 

Kaur, G., 2011. Study and analysis of lecture model of teaching. *International Journal of Educational Planning & Administration*, 1(1), pp.9-13.

Kim, A.K. and Davies, J., 2014. A teacher's perspective on student centred learning: Towards the development of best practice in an undergraduate tourism course. *Journal of Hospitality, Leisure, Sport & Tourism Education, 14*, pp.6-14.

Klegeris, A., Bahniwal, M. and Hurren, H., 2013. Improvement in generic problem-solving abilities of students by use of tutor-less problem-based learning in a large classroom setting. *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, 12(1), pp.73-79.

Knowles, M., 1975. Self-directed learning: A guide for learners and teachers.

Knowles, M., 1990. The adult learner: A neglected species. Houston. TX: Gulf Publishing.

Kong, S.C., 2015. An experience of a three-year study on the development of critical thinking skills in flipped secondary classrooms with pedagogical and technological support. *Computers & Education*, *89*, pp.16-31.

LaFee, S., 2013. Flipped learning. *The Education Digest*, 79(3), p.13.

Lai, C.L. and Hwang, G.J., 2016. A self-regulated flipped classroom approach to improving students' learning performance in a mathematics course. *Computers & Education, 100,* pp.126-140.

Lax, N., Morris, J. and Kolber, B.J., 2017. A partial flip classroom exercise in a large introductory general biology course increases performance at multiple levels. *Journal of Biological Education*, 51(4), pp.412-426.

Leadbeater, C., 2008. What's next? 21 ideas for 21st century education. *Charles Leadbeater: Learning from the Extremes.* 

LeBlanc, L.J., 1995. *The Convention on the Rights of the Child: United Nations lawmaking on human rights* (Vol. 3). University of Nebraska.

Levett-Jones, T., 2005. Self-directed learning: implications and limitations for undergraduate nursing education. *Nurse Education Today*, *25*(5), pp.363-368.

Lewis, T. and Vialleton, E., 2011. The notions of control and consciousness in learner autonomy and self-regulated learning: A comparison and critique. *Innovation in Language Learning and Teaching*, 5(2), pp.205-219.

Luna Scott, C., 2015. The Futures of Learning 3: What kind of pedagogies for the 21st century?

Maher, A., 2004. Learning outcomes in higher education: Implications for curriculum design and student learning. *Journal of Hospitality, Leisure, Sport and Tourism Education, 3*(2), pp.46-54.

Mandal, J., Ponnambath, D.K. and Parija, S.C., 2016. Utilitarian and deontological ethics in medicine. *Tropical parasitology*, *6*(1), p.5.

Marshall, C. and Rossman, G., 1989. B.(1999). Designing qualitative research, 3.

Marvell, A., Simm, D., Schaaf, R. and Harper, R., 2013. Students as scholars: evaluating student-led learning and teaching during fieldwork. *Journal of Geography in Higher Education*, *37*(4), pp.547-566.

McAuley, L., Tugwell, P. and Moher, D., 2000. Does the inclusion of grey literature influence estimates of intervention effectiveness reported in meta-analyses?. *The Lancet*, *356*(9237), pp.1228-1231.

McDiarmid, S., 1998. Continuing nursing education: what resources do bedside nurses use? *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, *29*(6), pp.267-273.

McLoughlin, C. and Lee, M.J., 2008. The three p's of pedagogy for the networked society: Personalization, participation, and productivity. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 20(1), pp.10-27.

Meyer, M. (2001) 'Between Theory, Method, and Politics: Positioning of the Approaches to Cda' in W. Wodak and M. Meyer (eds) *Methods of Critical Discourse Analysis.* ebook Edition. London: Sage Publications Ltd. pp. 1-20.

Michigan State University, (2019). *What, why, and how to implement a flipped classroom model*. Available: https://omerad.msu.edu/teaching/teaching-strategies/27-teaching/162-what-why-and-how-to-implement-a-flipped-classroom-model. Last accessed 1st April 2020.

Missildine, K., Fountain, R., Summers, L. and Gosselin, K., 2013. Flipping the classroom to improve student performance and satisfaction. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 52(10), pp.597-599.

Newble, D. and Cannon, R., 1995. Curriculum planning. *A handbook for teachers in universities and colleges: a guide to improving teaching methods. 3rd ed. London, England: Kogan Page.* 

Nicol, D.J. and Macfarlane-Dick, D., 2006. Formative assessment and self-regulated learning: A model and seven principles of good feedback practice. *Studies in higher education*, *31*(2), pp.199-218.

Nolan, J. and Nolan, M., 1997. Self-directed and student-centred learning in nurse education:1. *British Journal of Nursing*, 6(1), pp.51-55.

Norcini, J., Anderson, B., Bollela, V., Burch, V., Costa, M.J., Duvivier, R., Galbraith, R., Hays, R., Kent, A., Perrott, V. and Roberts, T., 2011. Criteria for good assessment: consensus statement and recommendations from the Ottawa 2010 Conference. *Medical teacher*, 33(3), pp.206-214.

Okoli, C. and Schabram, K., 2010. A guide to conducting a systematic literature review of information systems research.

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), 2011. *School autonomy and accountability: Are they related to student performance?* OECD Publishing.

Organisation of Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), 2009. *Creating effective teaching and learning environments*. First results from TALIS. Paris, France.

Ozdamli, F. and Asiksoy, G., 2016. Flipped Classroom Approach. *World Journal on Educational Technology: Current Issues*, *8*(2), pp.98-105.

Prensky, M., 2001. Digital natives, digital immigrants. On the horizon, 9(5).

Prince, M., 2004. Does active learning work? A review of the research. *Journal of engineering education*, *93*(3), pp.223-231.

Roehl, A., Reddy, S.L. and Shannon, G.J., 2013. The flipped classroom: An opportunity to engage millennial students through active learning strategies. *Journal of Family & Consumer Sciences*, 105(2), pp.44-49.

Rogers, R., 2011. Critical Approaches to Discourse Analysis in Educational Research. *An Introduction to Critical Discourse Analysis in Education*. 2nd Edition. New York: Routledge. pp. 1-20.

Rogers, R., 2004. An introduction to critical discourse analysis in education. In *An introduction to critical discourse analysis in education* (pp. 31-48). Routledge.

Rogers, R., Malancharuvil-Berkes, E., Mosley, M., Hui, D. and Joseph, G.O.G., 2005. Critical discourse analysis in education: A review of the literature. *Review of educational research*, *75*(3), pp.365-416.

Saavedra, A.R. and Opfer, V.D., 2012. Learning 21st-century skills requires 21st-century teaching. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 94(2), pp.8-13.

Save the Children, 2020. UN Convention on the Rights of the Child: An international agreement for child rights. Available: https://www.savethechildren.org.uk/what-we-do/childrens-rights/united-nations-convention-of-the-rights-of-the-child. Last accessed 7th August 2020.

Scottish Executive, 2006. Scottish index of multiple deprivation 2006 technical report. *Office of the Chief Statistician, Scottish Executive*, p.10.

Scottish Government, 2018. *Learning Together*. Available: https://www.gov.scot/publications/learning-together-scotlands-national-action-planparental-involvement-parental-engagement/. Last accessed 9th August 2020.

Scottish Government, 2009. Building the Curriculum 4: Skills for Learning, Skills for Life and Skills for Work.

Scottish Government, 2014. *Getting It Right For Every Child (GIRFEC)*. Available: https://www.gov.scot/Topics/People/Young-People/gettingitright. Last accessed 29th April 2020.

Scottish Government, 2015. *Scottish Attainment Challenge.* Available: https://beta.gov.scot/policies/schools/pupil-attainment/. Last accessed 7<sup>th</sup> March 2020.

Shi-Chun, D., Ze-Tian, F.U. and Yi, W.A.N.G., 2014, April. The flipped classroom–advantages and challenges. In 2014 International Conference on Economic Management and Trade Cooperation (EMTC 2014). Atlantis Press.

SkillsDevelopmentScotland(SDS), 2020.SkillsDevelopmentScotland:Whatwedo.Available:https://www.skillsdevelopmentscotland.co.uk/publications-statistics/publications/?page=1&order=date-desc.Last accessed 9th August 2020.

Smith, C.E., 2017. The flipped classroom: Benefits of student-led learning. *Nursing2019*, 47(4), pp.20-22.

SPARQS, 2011. *A Student Engagement Framework for Scotland*. Available: https://www.sparqs.ac.uk/upfiles/SEF%20FRAMEWORK%20SELECTABLE%20TEXT.pdf. Last accessed 9th August 2020.

Swinney, J., 2017. *Excellence and equity in Scottish education - from the early years into adulthood.* Available: https://news.gov.scot/speeches-and-briefings/excellence-and-equity-in-scottish-education-from-the-early-years-into-adulthood. Last accessed 9th August 2020.

Swinney, J., 2018. *Scotland's Education Reform: Update*. Available: https://www.gov.scot/publications/scotlands-education-reform-update/. Last accessed 9th August 2020.

The Norwegian National Committees for Research Ethics, 2016. *Dissemination of research*. Available: https://www.etikkom.no/en/ethical-guidelines-for-research/guidelines-for-research-ethics-in-the-social-sciences--humanities-law-and-theology/f-dissemination-of-research/. Last accessed 2 December 2019.

Todres, J., 1998. Emerging limitations on the rights of the child: the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and its early case law. *Human Rights Literature Review.*, 30, pp.159-168

Torenbeek, M., Jansen, E. and Hofman, A., 2009. How first year students perceive the fit between secondary and university education: the effect of teaching approaches. *Effective Education*, *1*(2), pp.135-150.

Trigwell, K., Prosser, M. and Waterhouse, F., 1999. Relations between teachers' approaches to teaching and students' approaches to learning. *Higher education*, *37*(1), pp.57-70.

Tröhler, D., 2006. The formation and function of histories of education in continental teacher education curricula. *Journal of the American Association for the Advancement of Curriculum Studies (JAAACS)*, 2.

Turunen, H., Taskinen, H., Voutilainen, U., Tossavainen, K. and Sinkkonen, S., 1997. Nursing and social work students' initial orientation towards their studies. *Nurse education today*, *17*(1), pp.67-71.

UN General Assembly, *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, 1989. United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 1577, p.3, available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b38f0.html [accessed 29 April 2020]

University of Glasgow, 2019. Undergraduate and Postgraduate Taught Students. Available: https://www.gla.ac.uk/colleges/socialsciences/students/ethics/forms/undergraduateandpo stgraduatetaughtstudents/. Last accessed 27th November 2019.

Van Cauwenberghe, E., Maes, L., Spittaels, H., van Lenthe, F.J., Brug, J., Oppert, J.M. and De Bourdeaudhuij, I., 2010. Effectiveness of school-based interventions in Europe to promote

healthy nutrition in children and adolescents: systematic review of published and 'grey'literature. *British journal of nutrition*, *103*(6), pp.781-797.

Van Dijk, T.A., 1993. Principles of critical discourse analysis. *Discourse & society*, 4(2), pp.249-283.

Van Dijk, T.A., 1995. Aims of critical discourse analysis. *Japanese discourse*, 1(1), pp.17-28.

Van Dijk, T.A., 2001. 18 Critical discourse analysis. *The handbook of discourse analysis*, pp.349-371.

Walsh, S. and Li, L., 2013. Conversations as space for learning. *International Journal of Applied Linguistics*, *23*(2), pp.247-266.

Watson, S., McGuire, D. and Barron, P., 2006, February. A comparative study of Scottish and Australian student preferred learning styles in hospitality and tourism education: A progressive perspective. In *CAUTHE Conference, Melbourne, Australia*.

Wilson, S.G., 2013. The flipped class: A method to address the challenges of an undergraduate statistics course. *Teaching of psychology*, 40(3), pp.193-199.

Worton, M. and Still, J., 1991. *Intertextuality: Theories and practices*. Manchester University Press.

Yanow, D. and Schwartz-Shea, P., 2015. *Interpretation and method: Empirical research methods and the interpretive turn*. Routledge.

Zepke, N. and Leach, L., 2010. Improving student engagement: Ten proposals for action. *Active learning in higher education*, 11(3), pp.167-177.

Zimmerman, B.J. and Schunk, D.H. eds., 2001. *Self-regulated learning and academic achievement: Theoretical perspectives*. Routledge.

Zimmerman, B.J., 2002. Becoming a self-regulated learner: An overview. *Theory into practice*, 41(2), pp.64-70.

### Appendix 1: Plain Language Statement



### Plain Language Statement

Researcher: (Removed for submission) Supervisor: Dr R. Dunkley Programme: Master of Education (M'ED)

You are being invited to take part in a research study. Before you decide it is important for you to understand why the research is being done and what it will involve. Please take time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with others if you wish. Ask us if there is anything that is not clear or if you would like more information. Take time to decide if you wish to take part or not.

Thank you for reading this.

#### What is the purpose of the study?

To assess the effectiveness of flip classroom learning in building transferable skills in an S3 Business Education classroom. "Flip Classroom" is when pupils learn knowledge before class through the use of an instructional video / recording prepared by the teacher. "Transferrable skills" are a range of skills that may be useful to use in different jobs, industries or education. For example; organisation or teamwork skills could be used in both education and future employment.

#### Why have I been chosen?

Every member of the S3 Business Management class has the opportunity to take part in the study.

#### Do I have to take part?

You do not have to take part and neither will your participation or non-participation impact on your grades in any way. You are also free to withdraw from the study at any point and without reason. All data relating to you will be destroyed, if you do decide to withdraw from the study.

#### What will happen if I do take part?

You would come to class having watched an instructional video / recording / PowerPoint, prepared by the researcher, on the National 5 curriculum. You would take notes on this in your jotter, and come to class with these notes. This means that pupils would come to class prepared, and then take part in activities during class time to support and reinforce the knowledge that was gained at home. You will be asked to identify what transferable skills, you believe, were used in this learning and teaching strategy. This survey will be conducted on the Internet, using a secure platform to store this information. Information will be held anonymously. The research will only take place once.

At the end of the research period, you will complete a survey to identify the impact of flip classroom on your learning and what transferable skills were developed during this time.

#### Will my taking part in this study be kept confidential?

Yes, confidentiality will be strictly adhered to unless evidence of wrongdoing or potential harm is uncovered. In such cases the University may be obliged to contact relevant statutory bodies/agencies. Research data provided by participants will be held securely on Google Forms. This is password protected and can only be accessed by the researcher. This data will be destroyed after the research is complete. Data will also be anonymised for the purpose of publishing the results.

#### What will happen to the results of the research study?

1 The CPD pack may be published online for all staff and students in the School of Education;

2 The work may form the basis of conference presentations;

3 The project may be presented at for a such as the Learning and Teaching committee and/or RTG groups;

4 The project may be presented to the school and local authority;

5 The results of the project will be shared with the pupils as participants of the research;

6 The results will not be shared with parents, unless requested;

7 The data will be destroyed once the project is complete.

#### Who has reviewed the study?

The study has been granted ethical approval by the School of Education Ethics committee, Local Council and High School (*Name of council & school removed for submission*).

#### **Contact for Further Information**

Researcher: (Removed for Submission)

Supervisor: Dr Ria Dunkley. Email: Ria.Dunkley@glasgow.sch.uk

If you have any concerns regarding the conduct of this research project, you can contact the School of Social Sciences Ethics Officer, Barbara Read at email:barbara.read@glasgow.ac.uk